

# HPE MSA Storage Configuration and Best Practices for VMware vSphere

# Contents

Introduction	4
Intended audience	
General product overview	5
HPE MSA 2052 Storage	5
Solution overview	
HPE Storage Networking	
HPE MSA Storage features and concepts	7
Storage Pools, Disk Groups, and Virtual Volumes	
Supported RAID types	
Virtual Volumes	
Unified LUN Presentation (ULP)	
Data protection with HPE MSA Remote Snap	
HPE MSA recommendations and common practices	
HPE MSA 2040/2042/2050/2052 Storage installation	
Expansion Cabling the HPE MSA Storage Array	
Initial configuration	
Disk Group RAID Type Considerations	
Disk Sparing	
Virtual Volume Affinity	
Storage administration	
HPE MSA Considerations and Best Practices for vSphere	
Setup and installation	
Storage cabling and network connectivity	
Storage configuration	
Tiered Storage	
Boot from SAN	
Balancing controller ownership	
Changing LUN Response	
Volume Mapping	
Presenting Storage to Virtual Machines	
Multipath Considerations for vSphere	
HPE MSA Considerations and Best Practices for vCenter	
Datastore Clusters	
Distributed Resource Scheduler	
Multipath and Datastore Clusters	
Site Recovery Manager and the HPE MSA Storage	
Configuring SRM and the Storage Replication Adapter	

#### **Technical white paper**

HPE OneView for VMware vCenter	
Use cases for vSphere and HPE MSA Storage	
Mixed Physical and Virtual Computing Environment	
Multiple vSphere clusters on HPE MSA Storage	
Distributed vSphere Environments	
Data Protection with HPE MSA Remote Snap	
Multi-Site Disaster Recovery	
Summary and benefits	
Appendix A	
HPE MSA Firmware Update	
HPE MSA Array Controller Firmware Update	
Disk Drive Firmware Update	
Appendix B	
Array/Volume Replication and Remote Snap	
Appendix C	
Disk Background Scrubbing	
Appendix D	
vSphere SAN troubleshooting	
Boot from SAN	
Appendix E	
VAAI integration	
VAAI benefits and use cases	
VMware Storage I/O Control	
Multipath	
Appendix F	
Changing the LUN RESPONSE with SMU v2	
Appendix G	
Terminology	
For more information	
HPE resources	
VMware resources	
VMware Storage Solutions from HPE	

# Introduction

Storage is a critical component of the virtualization infrastructure. The storage platform must provide efficient capacity, deliver high performance, and scale easily. Storage solutions must be modular and scalable to meet the increasing demands of constant uptime and on demand purchasing models. Distributed and always available services demand no single point of failure in the infrastructure and replaceable components without interruption of service. The HPE MSA storage solution is an entry level product targeted to support the ever increasing storage demands of VMware vSphere<sup>®</sup>.

The latest generation of HPE MSA Storage is designed and built to exceed the economic and operational requirements of virtual data centers by providing the storage performance, scalability, availability, and simplified management needed by small and midsize businesses with growing storage needs. In this paper, we explore the unique capabilities and integration of HPE MSA Storage with VMware vSphere. In addition, the paper covers the best practice settings and configurations needed to optimize HPE MSA Storage for deployment with VMware vSphere. When deployed together, HPE MSA Storage with VMware vSphere provides small and midsize businesses the benefits of increased consolidation savings by increasing virtual machine density, lowering storage costs, and realizing time savings from simplified storage management and provisioning.

The outline of this document includes the features and recommended configurations for the HPE MSA 2040/2042/2050/2052 product line. The next section is <u>MSA Storage features and concepts</u> which outlines HPE's best practices for configuring the HPE MSA Storage Array. The next section is <u>MSA Considerations and Best Practices for vSphere</u>. Although suggestions and considerations applicable to VMware vSphere are sprinkled throughout this document, this section contains the material most relevant to engineers and administrators managing the HPE MSA 2040/2042/2050/2052 in a virtualized vSphere environment. The next section <u>MSA Considerations and Best Practices for VMware® vCenter™</u> outlines specific items as they relate to the vCenter management environment. There are several Appendices included at the end of this document to provide information about less common activities and best practices around controller and drive firmware upgrades.

If the material in this document is helpful, please let us know by liking it on our website or provide feedback to hpe.com/contact/feedback.

This paper outlines HPE's recommendations for configurations, software settings, and design architectures to get best results for your HPE MSA storage with vSphere. These recommendations are highlighted throughout this document with the icon.

# **Intended** audience

IT administrators, VMware vSphere administrators, and solution architects planning a server virtualization deployment with HPE MSA storage. This and other documents pertaining to virtualization with HPE and VMware® are available at <u>hpe.com/storage/vmware</u> and at <u>hpe.com/storage</u>.

VMware vSphere/VMware® ESXi<sup>™</sup> administrators planning to setup hosts with the HPE MSA storage should have a working knowledge of storage area networks (SANs) concepts. Clustered, fault-tolerant, virtualization environments such as VMware vSphere rely heavily upon centrally-managed, scalable, SAN resources. The HPE MSA Storage system provides a versatile entry-level SAN solution for vSphere host clusters. The following sections provides an overview on the HPE MSA Storage system and the recommended configurations and best practices for its use with vSphere.

# **General product overview**

Clustered, fault-tolerant, virtualization environments such as VMware vSphere rely heavily upon centrally-managed, scalable, SAN resources. The HPE MSA Storage system provides a versatile entry-level SAN solution for vSphere host clusters. The following section provides an overview on the HPE MSA Storage system.

## HPE MSA 2052 Storage





Figure 1. HPE MSA 2052 Storage Array front view (SFF and LFF)

#### All HPE MSA Storage models offer a common set of features listed in Table 1

Table 1. Common features of HPE MSA models

Features	MSA family
Array	
Host protocols	8 Gb FC, 16 Gb FC, 1GbE iSCSI, 10GbE iSCSI, SAS
Maximum host ports	8 Host connect ports • 8 Fibre Channel (8 Gb or 16 Gb) • 8 iSCSI (1GbE or 10GbE) • Hybrid (4 FC and 4 iSCSI) • 8 SAS
Cache, per array	8 TB maximum read cache per array 16 GB data (read/write) cache + system memory per array
Maximum LUNs	512
RAID supported: Virtual mode	RAID 1, 5, 6, 10
	64 snapshots standard/512 snapshots optional
Volume copy	Bundled
vSphere support	VAAI, VASA, SRM
Enclosures	
Rack/physical	2U (for controllers and expansions)
Expansion on drive enclosures	0–7 enclosures
LFF/SFF array/enclosures mixing	Supported
Maximum number of drives per array enclosure	24 SFF/12 LFF
Maximum number of drives per drive enclosure	24 SFF/12 LFF
Drive enclosure interface type	6 Gb SAS

For more in-depth information on MSA storage system models, visit the <u>HPE MSA Storage webpage</u>

## **Solution overview**

Virtualization enables IT organizations to manage escalating demands on infrastructure and diminishing budgets. Server virtualization allows a business to run several server computing environments and operating systems on a single hardware platform. This approach results in a smaller physical footprint with reduced power and cooling costs.

Figure 2 illustrates a recommended configuration for a fault-tolerant HPE MSA 2042 Storage system supporting a VMware vSphere environment. In this configuration, two HPE 16 Gb FC switches are used in the storage fabric for redundancy. Two 16 Gb HBA FC adapters in each HPE DL server—deployed as a VMware vSphere host—provide redundant paths to the HPE MSA Storage. This configuration, with multiple paths to storage, improves I/O performance and eliminates a single point of failure between the vSphere hosts and the HPE MSA Storage. Direct Connection of host server to the MSA FC host ports is also supported.



Figure 2. Reference SAN Fabric Architecture

## **HPE Storage Networking**

While this paper focuses on the best practices for deploying HPE MSA Storage for vSphere, it is important to ensure that the proper storage networking infrastructure exists to complement the server and storage requirements. HPE offers a full set of network solutions to complete your infrastructure.

A typical complement to an HPE MSA Storage and VMware vSphere deployment is the HPE SN6000B Fibre Channel Switch (Figure 3), which offers the features necessary to meet the demands of hyper-scale, private cloud storage environments by delivering 16 Gb/sec Fibre Channel technology and capabilities that support highly virtualized environments. Designed to enable maximum flexibility and investment protection, the HPE SN6000B Switch is configurable in 24, 36, or 48 ports and supports 4, 8, 10, or 16 Gb/sec Fibre Channel speeds in an efficiently designed 10 package. It also provides a simplified deployment process and a point-and-click user interface, making it both powerful and easy to use.

HP SH60008 16G6 FC Switch				
0	<b>Harata</b>			

Figure 3. HPE SN6000B Fibre Channel Switch

**HPE recommended**—Creating Domains and Zones when using the HPE SN6000B Fibre Channel Switch. vSphere prefers a single-initiator single-target zoning to restrict access and prevent misconfigurations.

#### **HPE Switch highlights**

- Ports-on-Demand capabilities for fast, easy, and cost-effective scaling from 24 to 48 ports in a 12-port increment.
- 16 Gb/sec performance with up to 24 ports in an energy-efficient, 1U form factor, providing maximum flexibility for diverse deployment and cooling strategies.
- Best-in-class port density and scalability for entry and mid-range SAN switches, along with hot-pluggable components and non-disruptive software upgrades.
- Exceptional price and performance value, exceeding comparable Ethernet storage-based alternatives.

#### HPE 16 Gb Host Bus Adapters (HBAs)

The HPE SN1200E 16 Gb single-port and dual-port Fibre Channel Host Bust Adapters are a step into the 16 Gbit/sec environment with greater performance and advanced, embedded support for virtualized environments. The HPE SN1200E 16 Gb Fibre Channel HBA purchased today is backward compatible with 8 Gb and 4 Gb storage networks and will protect future investments. When using storage intensive applications, such as backup, database transactions, virtualization, and rich media, the increased performance of the HPE SN1200E 16 Gb FC HBA enables more rapid storage and retrieval of critical information. Designed for environments with greater virtual machine density and bandwidth requirements, the HPE SN1200E 16 Gb Host Bus Adapters enable more applications and virtual machines to run on a single server and port, resulting in reduced cabling and higher return on IT investment.

#### **Product highlights**

- Enhances data center productivity by delivering twice the data throughput of 8 Gb FC HBAs
- Meets the needs of larger server virtualization deployments, cloud applications, and advanced server architectures
- Enables more applications and VMs to run on a single server and Fibre Channel port, resulting in reduced cabling and a higher return on IT investment
- Includes PCIe 3.0—Gen3 x8 lanes

For more information about HPE Storage Networking solutions and products, visit <u>hpe.com/storage/storefabric</u>

# **HPE MSA Storage features and concepts**

Growing storage needs for virtualized servers now require greater levels of storage performance and functionality at a lower cost of ownership. The new HPE MSA 2050/2052 Storage arrays are positioned to provide an excellent value for SMB customers needing increased performance to support initiatives such as consolidation and virtualization.

The HPE MSA 2050/2052 delivers higher performance by leveraging the HPE MSA controller architecture, four 8/16 Gb Fibre Channel ports, and 8 GB of data cache per controller. The HPE MSA Storage also includes the ability to create Read Cache and Performance Tier using SSDs to further enhance performance of the HPE MSA Storage rich features.

The HPE MSA Storage is built for virtualization environments delivering the following key advantages for VMware vSphere:

- High performance I/O throughput to meet the peak virtualization demands of cloning or migrating multiple VMs.
- An affordable array storage product with cost-effective scale out options.
- Virtualized disk technology that provides non-disruptive scalability to VMs.
- Integration with key VMware vSphere Storage APIs, including VAAI, VASA, and SRM.
- Easy-to-use web-based storage administration and management software.
- Integration with HPE OneView for VMware vCenter.
- Support for very large VMFS datastores.
- Small footprint storage redundancy.

HPE MSA Storage delivers these advantages through a number of unique architectural features. Some of the virtualization benefits are detailed in the following sections.

## Storage Pools, Disk Groups, and Virtual Volumes

The HPE MSA Storage Management Utility (SMU) has a new look and feel which support a new visual way of virtualizing volumes. This volume virtualization centers on the configuration of storage pools of disk groups where virtual volumes are created and managed. A general understanding of how virtual volumes works is essential to understand the best practices for the vSphere environment. For an in-depth discussion of how storage pools, disk groups, and virtual volumes support each other, see the <u>HPE MSA Best Practices Guide</u>.

#### **Storage Pools**

Storage Pools in the HPE MSA Storage Array provide a way of virtualizing the physical disk array to support oversubscription, uninterrupted volume scaling, and storage tiering. Often referred to as a virtual pool, each storage pool is associated with one of the HPE MSA controllers. Each pool can support multiple disk groups to provide different tiers of storage—performant, standard, and archival types of storage. The HPE MSA storage also features a unique ability of adding a read cache disk group to a storage pool to provide caching of the most actively accessed data for the storage pool.

Name		• 7	Health		7	Total Size		Class	8	Avail		Volumes	0	Disk Groups	
A			V OK			8786.3GB		Virtual		8786.3GB		40	3	6	
в			🔽 ОК			8986.2GB		Virtual		8986.2GB		25	3	1	
LinRS_A01			🔽 ОК			3597.0GB		Linear		3097.1GB		10	1		
LinR6_B01			🔽 ОК			3597.0GB		Linear		2997.0GB		10	1	Č.	
Related Dis	k Group	s													
	$\supset$	Clear F	Filters	Show 10	Shi	owing 1-3 of	3								<
Name 🖓	Health	8	Pool	▲ 🎖	RAID	♡ Cla	is 🖓	Disk Type	7	Size	Free	Current Job	8	Status	7 Disks
dgB01	V OK		в		RAID5	Virt	ual	SAS (Standard)	10	4793.9GB	4793.9	GB		FTOL	9
dgB02	🗸 ОК		в		RAID1	Virt	ual	sSAS (Performance)	2	197.6GB	197.6G	В		FTOL	2
dgB03	🗸 ок		В		RAIDó	Vin	ual	SAS MDL (Archive)	3	3994.6GB	3994.5	GB		FTOL	6
Related Dis	ks														
telatea Dis		Clear F	Filters	Show 10	Shi	owing 1-0 of	0								<

# POOLS

#### Figure 4. HPE MSA SMU Storage Pool Screen

When configuring a storage pool on the HPE MSA Storage Array for vSphere, an administrator should consider the follow factors:

- The storage nature of the application being virtualized.
- The storage optimization objectives.
- Balancing of HPE MSA resources.
- Tiering of Storage resources.

Here are two examples to consider.

#### Example #1

A software application has an intensive read storage nature; however, the data is very static and requires very few updates to the data. Let's also say there is a large user base of the application and they expect sub-second screen refreshes. Knowing this information the user might consider configuring a Storage Pool with at least one Storage Group with multiple disks front ended by a read cache.

#### Example #2

A software application has a huge storage requirement that will expand on a daily basis and consists of historical records for the past 100 years. Let's also say this application has a large user base that expects the application to response with sub-seconds refreshes. An appropriate storage pool for this application would include a performance disk group with a standard disk group as well as an archived tier disk group.

#### Disk Groups

Disk Groups in the HPE MSA Storage Array supports three types of disk groups—virtual, read cache, and traditional linear disk groups. Virtual disk-groups and Linear disk-groups are redundant array of independent disks (RAID) set of disks. Virtual disk-groups also have the advantage of being aggregated within a pool. The pool can then distribute the performance needs over multiple disk groups. Linear disk-groups will utilize the physical disks which create the RAID set only for performance, this is a good way to get known performance for a specific workload.

All disks in a disk group must be the same disk type (SAS, MDL SAS, or SSD). Each controller can have a maximum of 6 Virtual Disk groups + 32 Linear disk groups.

Disk Groups in the SMU default to RAID-6 but can be configured to support RAID 1, 3, 5, 6, 10, and 50, virtual disk-groups are limited to RAID 1, 5, 6, and 10. RAID levels NoRAID, 0, and 3 are not available in the Storage Management Utility (SMU). When creating a volume users can also specify what type of tier affinity the group should support. For more specifics on virtual disk group tier affinity types, see "**Drive Type and Capacity Considerations when using Tiering**" in the <u>HPE MSA Best Practices Guide</u>.

Read Cache Disk Groups are created using SSD drives in the system. Read Cache is a non-fault tolerant set of 1 or 2 drives which contain a READ copy of recent accessed data on the spinning media tiers. Only one read cache disk group can be created for a pool. When designated as read cache, the SSDs in this disk group become an extension to the array controller's cache.



Figure 5. HPE MSA SMU Storage Pools Screen with Disk Groups



**Best practice:** Supporting large storage capacities requires advanced planning weighing the tradeoffs between performance and capacity. As a general guide:

- To maximize capacity—combine physical disks into a large storage pool of virtual disk groups and subdivide the pool into several virtual volumes.
- To maximize performance—create a storage pool with virtual disk groups in multiples of 2 data disks. (See "Power of 2 Method" in the HPE MSA 2042 Best Practices Guide)
- To maximize read performance—create a storage pool with virtual disk groups and add a read cache disk group.
- To maximize I/O performance—create a storage pool with standard virtual disk groups and add a performance virtual disk group.

#### Note

Subdividing a disk group into virtual volumes with a capacity less than 2 TB was a requirement for VMware vSphere® 5.1; however, since ESXi 5.5 datastores can be as large as 62 TB.

#### **RAID Considerations**

This section contains considerations for RAID levels on the HPE MSA storage.

Table 2. Overview of supported RAID implementations for HPE MSA storage

RAID level	Cost	Performance	Protection level
RAID 0 Striping	N/A	Highest	No data protection available for linear disk groups through the CLI
RAID 1 Mirroring	High cost 2x drives	High	Protects against individual drive failure
RAID 3	1 drive	Good	Protects against individual drive failure
RAID 5 Block striping with striped parity drive	1 drive	Good	Protects against any individual drive failure; medium level of fault tolerance
RAID 6 Block striping with multiple striped parity	High cost 2x drives	Good	Protects against any two drive failures; medium level of fault tolerance
RAID 10 Mirrored striped array	High cost 2x drives	Good	Protects against any individual drive failure; medium level of fault tolerance

#### Supported RAID types

While all the RAID sets in this section have certain strengths and weaknesses, all are available for use in the vSphere environment.

#### RAID 0 (block level striping)

RAID 0 is also known as a non-stripe set or a non-striped volume. RAID 0 keeps blocks of data in sequence, one disk at a time, for all disks in a configuration. Because there is no overhead on a RAID 0 set, it is the fastest way to read and write data. Read and write speeds on the same disk are approximately equal. The main disadvantage of RAID 0 is that there is no parity, and consequently if a drive fails, all data is lost. The SMU does not support the creation of disk groups with RAID 0. Since RAID 0 is not recommend in production environments, these types of disk groups can only be created using the Command Line Interface.

#### RAID 1 (mirroring)

RAID 1 is a 1 to 1 mirroring of a physical disk. It protects against individual drive failure. Every write executes is written to both drives.

# **RAID 5+ 0** (RAID 50) is not supported with Virtual Disk-Groups

**RAID 5** (distributed parity + striping) writes data across a set of hard disks, calculates the data parity, and writes that parity to one hard disk set. RAID 5 then writes the parity to a different disk in the set for every further stripe of data. Combining RAID 0 striping produces performance increases. However, RAID 5 has the disadvantage of increasing overall costs and lowering available capacity. In order to write to a RAID 5 environment, the affected blocks are first read, the changed data is entered, the new parity is calculated, and the block is then written. On systems with large RAID 5 sets, this means a write I/O is many times slower than a read I/O, which is undesirable in a server virtualization environment.

# **RAID 6** (multiple distributed parity, with striping)

RAID 6 is the default RAID level and the HPE recommend level of protection for HPE MSA Virtual Disk Groups. RAID 6 is identical to RAID 5 except for the addition of a second parity block. It does not have a performance penalty for read operations; however, it does have a performance penalty for write operations, due to the overhead incurred by parity calculations.

# RAID 10 (mirroring + striping)

RAID 10 (also known as RAID 1+0) writes data in stripes across primary disks that have secondary disk mirrors. Server virtualization works well with this RAID level. Performance increases due to block-level striping, and the replication of volumes mirrored onto separate physical disks manage additional I/O requests.



**Best practice:** With large storage configurations, consider creating fewer disk groups containing many drives rather than creating many disk groups with few drives.

This practice not only utilizes storage more effectively but it also improves performance during writes to the disk group. For example, a single RAID 6 disk group of 12 SAS drives—2 will be for parity and 10 for Data. Compare the same number of drives in a four RAID 5 disk group. Each disk group will have a parity drive and two data drives. A difference of a 4 to 2 parity drive usage. Having four disk groups also impacts performance. (See Power of 2 Model).



Figure 6. Virtual Disk Group RAID comparisons

# **Virtual Volumes**

Virtual Volumes are the logical subdivision of the storage pool that are exposed through the controller ports to the vSphere host. They hide the complexities of the Storage Pool and Disk Group features (Striping, Read Cache, and Data Tiering) and map to the vSphere environment as VMFS datastores or Raw Disk Mappings (RDMs). The HPE MSA 2042 can have a maximum of 1024 Virtual Volumes per Storage Pool. Each Virtual Volume can be set with a Tier Affinity which maps to the Tier types created in the Virtual Disk Groups. By default Virtual Volumes are set to "No Affinity." Hewlett Packard Enterprise recommends the default "No Affinity" option for most configurations. This setting attempts to balance the frequency of data access, disk cost, and disk availability by moving this volume's data to the appropriate tier. To know more about Virtual Volume Affinity see the "**Mechanics of Volume Tier Affinity**" section of the <u>HPE MSA 2042</u> Best Practices Guide.

Best Practice: When possible use the "Power of 2 Model."

When creating virtual disk groups, keep the number of data drives in the RAID Group to a multiple of 2. The HPE MSA writes data in 4 MB chunks (pages). Keeping the 4 MB chunk write balanced across a "Power of 2" number of data drives improves performance. For example, the optimal performance configuration for a virtual RAID 6 disk group would be 10 drives. Two drives for parity and 8 drives for data. Since the striping is across 8 drives at the same time, a single stripe is done for the 4 MB chunk (i.e., 8 x 512 KB = 4 MB).



Figure 7. Virtual Disk Group RAID 6 Striping Model



Figure 8. HPE MSA Balanced/Unbalanced Virtual Disk Group example



Figure 9. RAID 5 Unbalance Virtual Disk Group example

#### **Unified LUN Presentation (ULP)**

The HPE MSA Storage Array supports Unified LUN Presentation (ULP). In version 3 of the SMU, ULP is virtually hidden to the administrator through the use of Storage Pools and Virtual Volumes. Virtual Volumes are present through both controllers on the HPE MSA, eliminating the need to specify the interconnect paths between the specific storage controller and target hosts. Under the covers, ULP presents the same World-Wide Node Name (WWNN) for Fibre Channel or in the case of iSCSI the same IQN, for virtual Volumes on both controllers. Because pool ownership is associated to controllers in the HPE MSA, the SMU enforces ULP by preventing duplicate Virtual Volumes from being created within pools.

Because both controllers can access data for any of the specified virtual volumes in both Storage Pools, a preferred path will be identified following the Asymmetric Logical Unit Access (ALUA) specifications. This is part of the Reported Target Port Group (RTPG) protocol which identifies the virtual volume's pool and then identifies the optimal path to the Virtual Volume. The owning associated pool controller always performs the I/O to disk for these requests.

Virtual Volumes appear to the host as an active-active storage system where the host can choose any available path to access the Virtual Volume regardless of Storage Pool ownership.

Virtual Volumes uses the T10 Technical Committee of INCITS ALUA extensions, in SPC-3, to negotiate multiple paths to the ULP aware host systems. Unaware host systems see all paths as being equal.

The ability to identify and alter the LUN controller ownership is defined by the ALUA extensions in the SPC-3 standard. The HPE MSA Storage Array supports implicit ALUA modes. This means the array can assign and change the managing controller for a LUN; however, LUN ownership cannot be assigned to one particular HPE MSA controller.

#### **Overview of ULP operation**

ULP presents all Virtual Volumes to all host ports

- Removes the need for specifically identified controller interconnect paths.
- Presents the same WWNN for both array controllers.

ULP shares Virtual Volumes between controllers

- No duplicate of Virtual Volumes are allowed between array controllers.
- Either controller can use an unused Virtual Volume.

ULP recognizes "preferred" paths

- Preferred path indicates the owning controller of the Storage Pool of the Virtual Volume follows the ALUA specifications.
- "Report Target Port Groups" identify preferred paths.
- Performance is degraded by using non-preferred paths.

#### Processing Write I/O with ULP

Let's consider for a moment how ULP functions using the following Host to Virtual Volume example.

- 1. Write command to controller A for Virtual Volume A.
- 2. Controller A knows VVA is in pool B owned by Controller B.
- 3. Data is written to Controller A cache.
- 4. Controller A then broadcasts it to the VVA mirror on Controller B.
- 5. Controller A acknowledges I/O completion to the host.
- 6. Data is written to VVA by Controller B from Controller A's mirror.



Figure 10. HPE MSA Unified LUN Presentation Model Process flow

#### Read I/O Processing with ULP

Read command to controller A for VVA owned by Controller B:

- 1. Controller A asks Controller B if VVA data is in Controller B Read cache.
- 2. If found, Controller B tells Controller A where in the Read cache it is and mirrors to Controller A.
- 3. Controller A sends data to the host from Controller B read mirror with I/O complete.
- 4. If not found in read cache, the request is sent to Controller B to retrieve data from disk.
- 5. Data from disk is placed in Controller B read cache and broadcasted to Controller A mirror.
- 6. The data is then sent to host by Controller A from Controller B read cache mirror with I/O complete.



Figure 11. HPE MSA Unified LUN Presentation Model

#### **Unified LUN Presentation (ULP) failover**

If a controller unit fails on a dual controller HPE MSA Storage Array, Storage Pool ownership transfers from the failing controller to the secondary, or backup, controller in the array.

Upon failure the Storage Pool and all associated disk groups owned by the controller transfers to the secondary controller. Because of ULP only one World Wide Name Nodes (WWNN) presents itself to the surviving controller. Multipath software continues to provide I/O and the surviving controller reports all its paths as preferred.

The ability to identify and alter the Virtual Volume to controller ownership is defined by the ALUA extensions in the SPC-3 standard. The HPE MSA Storage Array supports implicit ALUA modes though virtualized through Storage Pools, Virtual Disk Groups, and Virtual Volumes.

## Data protection with HPE MSA Remote Snap

Cost-effective data protection can be a challenge for today's small to midsize businesses. The HPE MSA Storage Array and its Remote Snap feature provides a real disaster-tolerant solution for a business needing data protection and redundancy.

Remote Snap is an array-base replication feature implemented between two HPE MSA storage systems. With a dual storage-array configuration, data is protected through a point-in-time data replication without breaking your budget.

For more specific information see the <u>HPE MSA Remote Snap Software</u> document.

# HPE MSA recommendations and common practices

## HPE MSA 2040/2042/2050/2052 Storage installation

Because storage plays a critical role in the success of a VMware vSphere deployment, it is important to properly install and configure the HPE MSA Storage Array. The HPE MSA development team has set the default settings of the HPE MSA Storage Array for optimal performance for most storage deployments. This is generally true for virtualized environments as well. The following section highlights some key Installation and configuration concepts important for those managing and administering the HPE MSA Storage Array.

For specific recommendations for the HPE MSA Storage Array and the VMware vSphere virtualization environment see the section of this document entitled <u>HPE MSA Considerations and Best Practices for vSphere</u>.

Other resources, such as HPE MSA Configuration Guides, provide detailed installation information. Refer to the following resources, which are available on the <u>HPE MSA webpage</u>:

- The HPE MSA 2040 User Guide
- The HPE MSA 2040 Cable Configuration Guide
- The HPE MSA 1040/2040 SMU Reference Guide
- The HPE MSA 2050 User Guide
- The HPE MSA 2050 SMU Reference Guide

#### **Expansion Cabling the HPE MSA Storage Array**

HPE MSA Storage Array supports both fault-tolerant and straight-through SAS cabling to expansion enclosures. Fault-tolerant cabling allows any drive enclosure to fail or be removed, while maintaining access to other enclosures. When connecting multiple drive enclosures, use fault-tolerant cabling to achieve the highest level of fault tolerance.

Although the HPE MSA controllers support simultaneous connections to Fibre Channel and iSCSI connections, you should never configure both FC and iSCSI ports for the same volume to the same server. The host multipath solutions tend to get confused by trying to load balance across non-similar performance protocols. Although iSCSI supports out of sequence packets, Fibre Channel protocols cannot.

For guidance on cabling requirements, consult the HPE MSA 2040 Cable Configuration Guide or HPE MSA 2050 Cable Configuration Guide.



#### Figure 12. HPE MSA Storage backplane with interfaces/ports

- 1. Power supplies
- 2. Host connection ports
- 3. CLI port (mini-USB)
- 4. Management Ethernet port
- 5. SAS Expansion port

A configuration with dual FC switches for host connectivity to the HPE MSA array is a best practice, offering excellent redundancy. For the HPE MSA Storage cabling requirements and options, consult the <u>HPE MSA 2040 User Guide</u> or the <u>HPE MSA 2050 User Guide</u>.

## FC Switches and SFP transceivers

Not all SFPs are equal! Although technology advances have tried to standardize the Small Form-Factor Pluggable (SFP) transceiver, not all SFP transceivers are universally adaptable to any devices. There are SFPs for Fibre Channel and for Ethernet switches and adapters and they come in a variety of speeds.

The use of the wrong SFPs transceivers can cause the storage on the HPE MSA Storage to not be visible. Consult the HPE MSA 2042 or HPE MSA 2052 QuickSpecs for more information on supported SFP transceivers for FC and iSCSI switches go to <u>hpe.com/storage/san</u>.

For more guidance regarding HPE MSA Storage cabling, consult the "HPE MSA 2040 Cable Configuration Guide" or "HPE MSA 2050 Cable Configuration Guide" on the <u>Hewlett Packard Enterprise Information Library</u>.

# **Initial configuration**

When setting up your HPE MSA Storage for the first time, consider the following general practices to ensure the best results for your installation. Specific best practices for the VMware vSphere environment can be found in the <u>HPE MSA Considerations and Best Practices for vSphere</u> section of this document.

# Optimize for fastest throughput

When configuring your storage system for fastest throughput remember to:

- Configure the host ports for the fastest transmission speed available.
- Balance Disk Groups between two HPE MSA pools.
- Add a Read Cache Disk Group to each Storage Pool.
- To maximize sequential performance for a Storage Pool, create only one volume per pool. (Randomness in performance is created when multiple workloads to the same pool are being exercised).
- Map Virtual Volumes to dedicated host ports to ensure optimal performance.
- Distribute the load across as many drives as possible using the Power of 2 Model.

# Highest fault tolerance optimization for HPE MSA

The following guidelines list the general best practices to follow when configuring your storage system for highest fault tolerance:

- Use dual controllers.
- Use two cable connections from each host.
- Provide multiple FC switches for SAN configuration (recommended for redundancy).
- Use Multipath I/O (MPIO) software.

# **Disk Group RAID Type Considerations**

RAID 6 is recommended when using large capacity Midline (MDL) SAS drives in the Archive Tier. The added redundancy of RAID 6 will protect against data loss in the event of a second disk failure with large MDL SAS drives.

RAID 5 is commonly used for the Standard Tier where the disks are smaller and faster resulting in shorter rebuild times. RAID 5 is used in workloads that typically are both random and sequential in nature.

See the Best practices for SSDs section for RAID types used in the Performance Tier and Read Cache.

# **Disk Sparing**

By default, the HPE MSA Storage enables Dynamic Sparing. This means any available drive not assigned to a Virtual Disk Group is available to dynamically replace a Virtual Disk Group drive that becomes degraded. When a disk fails in a virtual Disk Group, the HPE MSA software looks for a compatible global spare. If it finds one, the OS dynamically swaps it for the failing drive and automatically reconstructs the Virtual Disk Group. If no compatible disk is available, the array will send alerts of the failing disk. Replacing the failing disk with a compatible disk will trigger an automatic reconstruction.

During reconstruction of data, the effected Virtual Disk Group will be in a degraded or critical state until the parity or mirror data is completely written to the spare. Upon completion the Disk Group will return to a fault tolerant status.



Best practice: Have at least one compatible disk "spare" available for dynamic sparing for every fault tolerant Virtual Disk Group.

# **Virtual Volume Affinity**

Hewlett Packard Enterprise recommends the default "No Affinity" option for most configurations. This setting attempts to balance the frequency of data access, disk cost, and disk availability by moving a volume's data to the best disk tier for the data usage. Setting this affinity setting internally sets where data for the volume will be written first. For example, if this volume is for movies the users do not anticipate watching very often, then setting the volume affinity to "Archive" will mean the files you copy to this volume will be written to the archive tier of the Virtual Disk Group first. If a particular movie is watched frequently (daily) then it will be moved to a different tier to speed up access.

If the virtual volume uses mostly random or bursty low latency workloads such as Online Transaction Processing (OLTP), Virtual Desktop Infrastructure (VDI), or Virtualization environments, Hewlett Packard Enterprise recommends setting the preference to "Performance." This setting keeps as much of this volume's data in the Performance tier as long as possible.

If the virtual volume contains infrequently accessed workloads such as backup data or email archiving, Hewlett Packard Enterprise recommends setting the preference to "Archive." This option will keep as much of this volume's data in the Archive tier for as long a period as possible.



## **Storage administration**

After installation, the HPE MSA array is configurable and managed from a web browser interface called the Storage Management Utility (SMU). The SMU gives storage administrators a simple way to perform day-to-day administration tasks like: monitor the health of the system components, create Storage Pools, and manage Disk Groups and Virtual Volumes. The SMU allows for the creation of hosts which can be associated to host adapter WWNs and IQNs discovered as part of the SAN fabric. These hosts can then be mapped to Virtual Volumes to control access. In addition to the SMU, a command line utility is also available that does everything the GUI offers along with some more advanced features.

#### **Storage Management Utility**

Open a web browser and enter the IP address of the controller module's network port in the address field, then press Enter. The default user name is **manage** and password **!manage**. If the default user or password has been changed for security reasons, enter the secure login credentials instead of the defaults shown above.

#### Important

For detailed information on accessing and using SMU, see the "Getting started" section in the HPE MSA 1040/2040 SMU Reference Guide or HPE MSA 2050 SMU Reference Guide. The Getting Started section provides instructions for signing-in to SMU, introduces key concepts, addresses browser setup, and provides tips for using the main window and the help window.



Figure 13. HPE MSA SMU interface

# Configuring a new HPE MSA Storage system

sonnganng a ne		ionage system	••					
Configuration Wiza	rd							
Configure basic setting	gs for system operatio	on.						0
Step 1 of 9: Intr	oduction							
This wizard helps you	ı to initially configure	the system, or to la	ter change system se	ettings. The wizard :	guides you through th	lese steps:		
<ul> <li>Configure system</li> </ul>	em date and time setting	Æ						
<ul> <li>Configure each</li> </ul>	controller's network po	ъ п.						
<ul> <li>Enable or disat</li> <li>Enter informat</li> </ul>	ble system-management ion to identify the system	t services. m						
<ul> <li>Configure even</li> </ul>	t notification.							
<ul> <li>Configure host</li> <li>Confirm change</li> </ul>	ports (if applicable). Es and apply them.							
For each step you can	view help by clicking	the help icon 🥥	If you cancel the wit:	and at any point no.	rhanner are made			
roreach arep you can	wein help by cheking	, me neip icon 😈	n you cancer the <b>m</b> ra	and an any point, no	changes are mose.			
To continue, click <b>Ne</b> :	xt							
							Previous	Next Cancel
Introduction	Date/Time	Passwords	Network	Services	System Info.	Notification	Ports	Confirm

Figure 14. HPE MSA 2052 SMU Configuration Wizard

After signing into the SMU, use the Configuration Wizard to setup the HPE MSA for the first time. This will walk through the following setups:

- 1. Set the system date and time or connect to Network Time Protocol (NTP) Service.
- 2. Setup the password for the manage and monitor user accounts.
- 3. Change the Network configuration for the HPE MSA Controller(s).
- 4. Set the system-management services.
- 5. Add System contact information.
- 6. Configure SNMP, email, and log services for the HPE MSA.
- 7. Configure the FC or iSCSI port setting for the Controller(s).



Best practice: Configuring ALERTS is highly recommended as this is how the array will notify the admin of a fault.

Complete the initial installation and setup of the HPE MSA array before provisioning your vSphere hosts. Before provisioning Virtual Disk Groups and Virtual Volumes for vSphere see the section <u>HPE MSA Considerations and Best Practices for vSphere</u>.

#### Using multiple enclosures

When using multiple enclosures, add Virtual Disk Groups to a Storage Pool by striping drives across the shelf enclosures using the Power of 2 Model. It is recommended that the user match the RAID level of other Virtual Disk Group(s) in the Storage Pool.

#### Storage pools and controller ownership

Storage pools are associated with either of the two controllers. By default, Pool A is assigned to Controller A and Pool B is assigned to Controller B. When creating Virtual Disk Groups, the SMU attempts to distribute disk group creation evenly across these two Storage Pools. Since both controllers are active, at least one Virtual Disk Group must be assigned to each pool to balance the controllers.

#### Naming hosts

The HPE MSA Storage version 3 of the SMU assist with the administration of your SAN environment by allowing the association of WWNs and IQNs with an initiator nickname, host, and host group. This provides a way to simplifying the mapping of WWNs to the Virtual Volumes on the array. Data center administrators may have a naming convention in use within the data center to keep track of servers and their components.

To create a host name association in the SMU, follow these steps:

- 1. Log in to the SMU.
- 2. Click on the Host Icon.
- 3. Select the WWN which corresponds to one of the adapters of the ESXi host's unique ID.



#### Figure 15. HPE MSA SMU Host Configuration Screen

- 4. Click the Action button and select the "Modify Initiator" option.
- 5. Type a name for the initiator. (Recommend using \_p# to identify the port).

H	lewlett Packard MSA 2	040 SAN 57	stem: MSA 2042 A			2017-02-	27 U	lser: manage			5 mm	0		h
E	nterprise Storage	Management Uti Ve	rsion: GL220P008			17:01:12	V 5	ession: 29.55		~	aign	our	-	
	Action				HOSTS									
	Create Initiator	1												
	Modify Initiator	0,	Clear Filters	Show As Y Show	ing 1-14 of 14 (1 selected)				<	>				
Ne	Delete Initiators	Group	V Host V	Nickname 🛇		Profile	Discovere		fanned	V				
	Remove from Host	VMSA2018 cluster	###2018#5	###2018x5_m2	514024:00002/0544	Standard	Vas		in .	-				
	Remove Host	VMSA2018 cluster	sse2018s5	sse2018s5_p1	\$1402ec000f26b48	Standard	Yes	6	ia.					
m	Rename Host	-ungrouped-	-nohost-		50014380231f425a	Standard	Yes	N	10					
	Add to Host Group	-ungrouped-	-nohost-		5001+380231/+258	Standard	Yes		io .					
	Rename Host Group	VMSA2018_cluster	sse2018s3	sse2018s3_p2	50014380231f3e7e	Standard	Yes	N	io					
	Remove Host Group	VMSA2018_cluster	sse2018s3	sse2018s3_p1	50014380231f3e7c	Standard	Yes	N	ło					
18	Map Initiators	-ungrouped-	-nohost-		50014380231e658e	Standard	Yes	N	io.					
	View Map Details	-ungrouped-	-nohost-	sse2015_p1	50014380231e658c	Standard	Yes	ħ	io					
		-ungrouped-	-nohost-		50014380231cee7e	Standard	Yes	N	iφ					
6		-ungrouped-	-nohost-		50014380231cee7c	Standard	Yes	N	io.					
20		-ungrouped-	-nohost-		1000c4346b20417d	Standard	Yes	5	έφ					
		-ungrouped-	-nohost-		1000c4346b20417c	Standard	Yes	h	io					
		-ungrouped-	-nohost-		1000ac162d1f3ed3	Standard	Yes	h	io					
45		-ungrouped-	-nohost-		1000ac162d1f3ed2	Standard	Yes	b.	ŶO					
		Related Maps												
		(Q,	Clear Filters	Show 20 Y Show	ing 1-0 of 0				<	>				
~		Group Host Nickname		▲ ▽ Volume	ACCess	$\nabla$	LUN	Port	s	$\nabla$				
		No data available in t	he table											

Figure 16. HPE MSA SMU Host Configuration with cluster

- 6. Save the change then click the "Action" button and select "Add to Host."
- 7. Type a name for the Host.
- 8. Save the change.

To create a Host Group at least 2 hosts must be selected from your list before the Add to Host Group will be a selectable option.

Once the Hosts and Host Groups have been created the volumes can be mapped not only to the individual initiator adapter's WWN; but, also to the Host and Host Groups to simplify administration.

In many cases, because the HPE MSA Storage is targeted to small businesses, the user may be the SAN, vSphere, and network administrator; it is particularly important to understand which hosts access which LUNs. This task is separate from working with zones at the Fibre Channel switch level.

# HPE MSA Considerations and Best Practices for vSphere

# Setup and installation

Storage plays a critical role in the success of VMware vSphere deployments. The following section highlights recommended practices for setup and configuration of the HPE MSA Storage Array best suited for virtualization environments running VMware vSphere.

# Storage cabling and network connectivity

Production VMware vSphere implementations are based on clusters of servers requiring shared access to volumes on a storage array. For this type of configuration, HPE recommends a dual controller HPE MSA model supporting 16 Gb Fibre Channel host connections. Each controller should have a separate fibre connection to two Fibre Channel switches or switch fabrics to support redundancy and multi-path operations.



**Best practice:** For production environments use dual controller HPE MSA 2042 or HPE MSA 2052 Storage Array with redundant Fibre Channel connections to separate FC switches.

# Storage configuration

The storage demands of a typical virtualized environment using VMware vSphere are not I/O intensive once a virtual machine is up and running. There are exceptions; however, generally the user wants the storage to be performant upon startup of VMs, generally fast for interaction, and then smart enough to off load snapshots to an archive tier. This is exactly what the HPE MSA can do.



Figure 17. HPE MSA SMU system front view

For vSphere virtualized server environments, HPE recommends to setup and configure your HPE MSA Storage Array in the following manner.

- 1. For the base dual controller HPE MSA 2042 or HPE MSA 2052 enclosure, install the same capacity SAS drives in all but the first and last slots.
- 2. Install SSD drives in any slots of the enclosure.
- 3. Create two Storage Pools (A and B).
- 4. Create a performance RAID 6, Virtual Disk Group with 10 disk drives for each pool.
  - a. Pool A—dgA01 disks 1.2—1.11
  - b. Pool B—dgB01 disks 1.14—1.23
- 5. Create a Read Cache Disk Group for each pool.
  - a. Pool A—rcA1 disk 1.1
  - b. Pool B—rcB1 disks 1.24
- 6. Leave 1 disk per RAID Virtual Disk Group as a Dynamic Spare.
  - a. Disk 1.12 Spare
  - b. Disk 1.13 Spare
- 7. Create a single Virtual Volume for each pool.
  - a. Pool A—Vol0001
  - b. Pool B-Vol0002
- 8. Map both volumes to the hosts in your vSphere cluster.

	http:// <b>10.12</b> 0	0.23.221/ O	- C 🗖 10.120	.23.221 [B] (MSA)	2052 ×							G	ì ★ 🕸
	Hewlett Pack Enterprise	Ard MSA 2050 Storage Ma	0 SAN anagement Utility	System: MSA20 Version: VL100	052-iSCSI R004		~ <b></b>	2017-07-19 16:17:26	User: mana Session: 29:	ge :43	~ s	ign Out	?
	A	ction				POC	LS						
	0		d cl	5	-							/ \	
Home	News			Export to CSV	Snow All 🗸	showing 1 to 2 or .	2 enmes(1 selected)						^
	A		μ γ Health	ж	V Size	7	567.4GB	Volume 2	15	Disk Gro	ups		
System	в		C C	ж	9.5TB	ç	.OTB	1		3			
· _													
5	Relat	ed Disk Group	DS										
Hosts	0,		Clear Filters	Export to CSV	Show All 💙	Showing 1 to 3 of 3	ð entries(1 selected)					$\langle \rangle$	
9	Name		Pool	A 🏹 RAID	♡ Disk Typ	e S	Size	Free	Current Job	∑ S	tatus 🖓	Disks	
	dgA01	•	K A	RAID10	SAS (Sta	ndard)	4793.9GB	3783.7GB		F	TOL	16	
Pools	dgA02	• • • •	K A	RAID10	SAS (Sta	ndard)	4793.9GB	3783.7GB		F	TOL	16	
				10100	5000 (11	ad cachey	777.100	/////00				4	
Valumar	Relat	ed Disks											
voidines	0,		Clear Filters	Export to CSV	Show All 🗸	Showing 1 to 16 of	16 entries					< >	
37	Locati	on 🔺	⊾ 🖓 Health	Description	in <	Size	Usage	$\nabla$	Disk Group	5	7 Status	$\nabla$	
Mapping	1.3		🗸 ОК	SAS		600.1GB	VIRTUAL PO	DOL	dgA01		Up		
	1.4		🗸 ок	SAS		600.1GB	VIRTUAL PO	DOL	dgA01		Up		
76	1.5		OK	SAS		600.1GB	VIRTUAL PO		dgA01		Up		
Replications	2.1			SAS		600.1GB	VIRTUAL PO		dgA01		Up		
	2.2		ок	SAS		600.1GB	VIRTUAL PO	DOL	dgA01		Up		
111	2.3		🗸 ок	SAS		600.1GB	VIRTUAL PO	DOL	dgA01		Up		
Performance	2.4		🔽 ОК	SAS		600.1GB	VIRTUAL PO	DOL	dgA01		Up		~
<b>■ ~</b> <sup>^</sup> <sub>B</sub>	∧ ⊖ Ⅲ 1 4	A 0 ^		IOPS MB/s	Tier IOPS								^

VMware vSphere® VMFS datastores on multiple Virtual Volumes on the same Virtual Disk Group can have an adverse effect on overall system performance of the vSphere cluster. Using the above recommended configuration of a single Virtual Volume for each Storage Pool with a Virtual Disk Group aligned with the Power of 2 Model will maximize performance and capacity.

# **Tiered Storage**

The goal of Virtual Disk Group tiering of the HPE MSA Storage is to keep data in the fastest, highest tier as much as possible. Until the highest tier of storage is consumed, data will reside there until more active data needs to take its place. This forces the less used data to a lower tier. For this reason, adding an HPE MSA expansion of lower cost, larger capacity disks for an "Archive" tier when the performance Virtual Disk Group is not at capacity will appear unused.

Remember the affinity setting identifies where the data will be written first. Migration of the data will happen automatically.

Tiered Storage can benefit vSphere environments in a number of ways. Loading Virtual Machines is largely a read operation. Adding a Read Cache to your Storage Pool can boost the performance of loading virtual machines or creating VMs from templates that are used frequently.

If VM snapshots are created in the environment, having an "Archive" tier configured as part of the Storage Pool will provide automatic migrating of unused snapshots once your higher tier storage capacity is full.



**Best practice:** For production virtual environments create two Storage Pools that include: 1 RAID 6 Virtual Disk Group with 10 drives set to an affinity of "Performance." Include in that Storage Pool a Read Cache Virtual Group with a single SSD. Save one drive for each Virtual Disk Group as a dynamic spare. And as the space in the "Performance" Virtual Disk Group is filled, add an expansion chassis of either "Performance" drives or "Archive" drives. SSD (Performance) drives are recommended in the main enclosure. Expansion is best served with standard or archive.

# **Boot from SAN**

As a general rule, when booting from SAN with vSphere ESX servers, the Virtual Volume used for booting the server should be mapped to only one ESX Server system. The exception to this rule is when recovering from a system crash. If a new system is used for the server or the system's FC HBAs have been changed (or the IP Address for iSCSI interfaces) then updating the mapping to the boot Virtual Volume is appropriate.

For more information regarding vSphere installation and boot-from-SAN configurations, refer to the vSphere Installation and Setup guides for vSphere.

## **Balancing controller ownership**

The SAN administrator's goal is to drive as much performance out of the array as possible. This is why it was recommended earlier, creating a balanced HPE MSA Storage Array environment. Both controllers in the HPE MSA are active at the same time. That is why 2 Storage Pools with the same configuration was created. To keep this configuration balanced, the VM Host's goal is to keep storage needs balanced. A good rule to help keep the storage array balanced is to alternate VM storage requirements between the two Virtual Volumes created for the storage pool. This can be simplified through the administration of storage within vCenter. (See the <u>HPE MSA Considerations and Best Practices for vCenter</u> section).



**Best practice:** For production virtual environments, VM storage should be balanced between controller A and B. This can be administered most effectively through the creation of Virtual Volumes mapped to Storage Groups alternating between controllers and by using vCenter Datastore Clusters.

#### **Changing LUN Response**

Before creating volumes/LUNs for use by vSphere hosts, it is **essential** to change the setting for LUN Response on the HPE MSA Storage to ILLEGAL REQUEST. The following two VMware knowledgebase articles discuss this topic which relates to this subject.

VMware KB article 1003433: SCSI events that can trigger ESX server to fail a LUN over to another path.

VMware KB article 1027963: Understanding the storage path failover sequence in VMware® ESX®/ESXi 4.x and 5.x.

To change the LUN RESPONSE setting through the CLI:

- 1. Shut down the host.
- 2. Log into either the controller A or B CLI.

3. When logged into the CLI, enter the following command:

#set advanced-settings missing-lun-response illegal

4. Restart the host.

## **Volume Mapping**

Virtual machines access data using two methods: VMFS (.vmdk files in a VMFS file system) and raw device mapping (RDM). The only difference is RDM contains a mapping file inside VMFS that behaves like a proxy to the raw storage device. RDM is recommended in cases where a virtual machine needs to simulate interacting with a physical disk on the SAN. If using RDM is anticipated with the virtual machines, make sure the HBAs are supported for the ESX hosts. Not all HBAs are supported by VMware for this feature on the HPE MSA Storage. See the <u>SPOCK</u> compatibility matrix on the HPE website.

#### Caution

VMware vSphere versions prior to 5.5 had a virtual machine data (VMDK) size limitation of 2 TB. If dedicated volumes for VMDKs are planned, this will require the creation of multiple virtual volumes on the HPE MSA. This creates a less than optimal performance model and a more complex management for a cluster of ESX hosts that need to access these virtual volumes.

VMware recommends the following practices for volume mapping:

- Use explicit LUN mapping.
- Make sure that a shared LUN is mapped with the same LUN number to all vSphere ESX servers sharing the LUN.
- Make sure that the LUN is mapped through all the same controller ports for all mapped server WWNs, so that each server has the same number of paths to the LUN.
- Map the LUNs to the ports on the controller that own the disk group. Mapping to the non-preferred path may result in performance degradation.

The HPE MSA Storage version 3 SMU simplifies this process by providing virtual volumes and hosts configurations. The HPE MSA also supports ULP so only mapping between hosts and virtual volumes is needed—not each server WWN to each HPE MSA controller port and the virtual volume owner.

With version 3 of the SMU software, administrator can use aliases for initiators, hosts, and host groups to simplify the mapping and management of volumes. If the new features are not used, volumes must be individually mapped to the WWN or IDQ of each ESX server's interface and path to the array. Each server must include the exact same LUN number and mapping assignments to the array for every shared volume.

This process is very simple with the latest software which allows volumes to be mapped by cluster, servers in the cluster, or individual adapters of the servers in the cluster.



**Best practice:** When creating Mappings in the SMU, ensure there are no conflicting LUN numbers being exposed to vSphere Hosts and Clusters. And never identify a LUN number using 0 (zero).

Available Hos	st Grou	ps, Hosts	, and Initiators					Available Volu	me Groups and Vo	lumes						
Clear Filters	Sho	wing 1-8 d	of 19				$\langle \rangle$	Clear Filters	Showing 1-2 of 2					8	$\langle \rangle$	
Group		$ egin{array}{c} & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ $	Host	V Nickname	8	D	$\nabla$	Group	▲ 🎖	Name		8	Туре		$\nabla$	
VMSA2018_cli	luster					•				Vol0001			base			
VMSA2018_clu	luster		sse2018s3	sse2018s3,	.p1	50014380231f3e7c		3×1		Vol0002			base			
VMSA2018_clu	luster		sse2018s3	sse2018s3	.p2	50014380231f3e7e										
VMSA2018_clu	luster		sse2018s5	sse2018s5	.p1	51402ec000f26b48										
VMSA2018_clu	luster		sse2018s5	sse2018s5	.p2	51402ec000f26b4a										
0.00						All Other Initiators										
2.94						50014380231e658e										
			1.00			50014380231cee7c										
							Reset									
Showing 1-2 of 2	2													1	5	
Action		Host				Volume	Mode		LUN		Ports	-				
Save	~	VMSA201	.8_cluster."."			Vol0001	read-w	rite 🔻	0		1 2 2 3 4					
Save	$\vee$	VMSA201	8 cluster."."			Vol0002	read-w	rite 🔻	1		1 2 2 3 4 4					

Figure 19. HPE MSA SMU Volume Mapping Screen

#### **Common configuration error**

The HPE MSA Storage enclosure is presented to vSphere as a Fibre Channel enclosure using LUN 0. This means all volumes mapped to the vSphere hosts or clusters must not use LUN 0. The SMU software doesn't automatically detect this and for each mapping created, it defaults to LUN 0. (See the Device view of the ESX host below to see how the HPE MSA controller FC ports show up as unknown type and capacity).

For example, in the previous screen shot two volumes were mapped to the VMSA2018 cluster—Vol0001 assigned LUN 0 and Vol0002 assigned LUN 1. Because the HPE MSA enclosure is exposed as LUN 0, only Vol0002 could be seen in the vCenter management software.



**Best Practice:** HPE recommends using the new alias features and create Nicknames for each HBA for each vSphere server then adding a host name for the server. For ESX clusters, it is recommended to create a Host Group and managing the shared volumes through a Host Group mapping.

/ == 10.12	0.18.221 [B] (MSA 2	×									Rheld	-		×
 	C A Not secur	e   bttps://10.120.18.221/v3/i	ndex.html									*	<b>-</b>	9 :
	Hewlett Packard Enterprise	MSA 2040 SAN System: MS. Storage Management Uti Version: GL2	A 2042 A 20P008		~ 🗖		2017-02-2 17:22:04	7	User: ma Session:	nage 29:52	~	Sign	Out	?
	Actio	on		MA	PPINO	3								
		Q. Clea	r Filters Show	Showing 1-2	of 2						< >			
. I de la de		Group.Host.Nickname	▲ ♡	Volume	$\blacktriangle \nabla$	Access	$\bigtriangledown$	LUN	8	Ports	$\bigtriangledown$			
		VMSA2018_cluster.*.*		Vol0001		read-write		0		1,2,3,4				
System		VMSA2018_cluster.*.*		Vol0002		read-write		1		1,2,3,4				
5														
Hosts														
-														
Ą														
Pools														
-														
Volumes														
23														
5														
Mapping														
المطاح														
Replications														
Performance														
			IOPS	Tier										/
B 🖬	0 46 80	857	MB/s	IOPS										

Figure 20. HPE MSA SMU Volume Mapping for a Cluster

#### Note

The simplification of mapping seen in the screen above actually represents 4 server connections to the two volumes through 4 ports on the array. When viewing the HPE MSA Storage configuration through the CLI interface on the array, the alias name associations will not be seen. Only the volume and WWN associations—all 16 connections will be seen.

#### **Presenting Storage to Virtual Machines**

Understanding the HPE MSA architecture, the vSphere cluster features, and the applications being virtualized are all essential when planning the creation of virtual volumes in the vSphere environment. For example, a single VM providing a large database accessed by multiple users can be adequately serviced by a single virtual volume. This single virtual volume when assigned to a storage pool with a disk group made up of RAID 6 SAS drives will provide adequate performance as well as fault-tolerant storage space for the database application.

The following sections highlight the best practices when configuring the HPE MSA and vSphere for the vSphere virtual environment.

#### **Default Volume Mapping**

Each volume created in vSphere has a default host-access setting called a default mapping. Default mappings allow all hosts specified in the mapping to connect to the controller host port(s) to access the volume. By default, these mapping tables are created such that all hosts connected to the specified ports have access to the volume. Specifying explicit host mappings during the creation of a volume map will restrict the visibility of the volume to the specified hosts.

The advantage of using a default mapping is that all connected hosts can discover the volume with no additional action by the administrator. The disadvantage is that all connected hosts can discover and access the volume without restrictions.



**Best practice:** Explicitly map virtual volumes to VMware vSphere hosts. Do not use the default mapping when creating any volume requiring restricted access.

#### **ULP and vSphere**

Hypervisors such as VMware vSphere use ALUA to communicate with backend storage arrays. ALUA provides multipathing (**two or more storage networking paths**) to the same LUN on a storage array and marks one path "**Active**" and the other "**Passive**." The status of the paths may be changed either manually by the user or programmatically by the array.

# VMware vSphere 5 is also ALUA-compliant. This was one of the major features added to the vSphere 5 architecture, allowing the hypervisor to:

- Detect that a Storage system is ALUA-capable—use ALUA to optimize I/O processing to the controllers
- Detect LUN failover between controllers

#### vSphere supports the following ALUA modes:

- Not supported
- Implicit
- Explicit
- Both implicit and explicit support

#### Additionally, vSphere 5 also supports all ALUA access types:

- Active-optimized—The path to the LUN is through the managing controller.
- Active-non-optimized—The path to the LUN is through the non-managing controller.
- Standby—The path to the LUN is not an active path and must be activated before I/O can be issued.
- Unavailable—The path to the LUN is unavailable through this controller.
- Transitioning—The LUN is transitioning from and to any one of the types defined above.

VMware vSphere 5 supports round robin load balancing, along with Most Recently Used (MRU) and Fixed I/O path policies. Round robin and MRU I/O path policies are ALUA-aware, meaning that both round robin and MRU load balancing will first attempt to schedule I/O requests to a LUN using a path through the managing controller. For more details, see the Multipath Considerations for vSphere section.

## **Multipath Considerations for vSphere**

To maintain a constant connection between a vSphere host and storage, ESX software supports multipathing. To take advantage of this feature, the ESX host requires multiple FC, iSCSI, or SAS adapters and the HPE MSA virtual volumes need to be mapped to these adapters.

This can be accomplished easily on the HPE MSA Storage by creating a host definition as outlined in the previous section and associating the World Wide Names (WWNs) of the multiple interfaces (HBA ports) on the host server to this new host object. When mapping a Virtual Volume to the host object in the SMU, all the path mappings are automatically created to support multipath to the host. To do this in the CLI an entry for each path would need to be created or use the Host/Host Groups with wildcards.

As recommended in the previous section, HPE recommends configuring the HPE MSA Storage to use a Host Group for a vSphere cluster and use the cluster object when mapping Virtual Volumes. This will create all the mappings to all the adapters to support multipath in the cluster in one step.

VMware vSphere supports an active/active multipath environment to maintain a constant connection between the ESX host and the HPE MSA Storage Array. The latest version of vSphere offers 3 path policies: "Fixed," "Most Recently Used," and "Round Robin."

HPE recommends using the "Round Robin" preferred selection path (PSP) policy for best performance and load balancing on the HPE MSA Storage.

By default, VMware ESX systems use only one path from the host to a given volume at any time. This is defined by the path selection policy call MRU path. If the path actively being used by the VMware ESX system fails, the server selects another of the available paths. Path failover is the detection of a failed path by the built-in ESX multipathing mechanism which switches to another path by using MPIO software, VMware Native Multipathing (NMP), and the HPE MSA firmware.

With vSphere 6.x the default storage array type for the HPE MSA Storage Array is "VMW\_SATP\_ALUA." By default the path selection policy is set to use the Most Recently Used path (VMW\_PSP\_MRU). This selects the first working path discovered during boot up. If the path becomes unavailable it moves to another path.



**Best practice:** For the HPE MSA Storage Array, HPE recommends for optimal performance to set the PSP policy to Round Robin for all vSphere hosts with multiple paths to the HPE MSA Storage. This will include all ESX hosts as long as the HPE MSA has more than one connection to the SAN and the SAN fabric is exposing those connections to all hosts.

Although path selection policies can be viewed and modified in many ways, the following example screen shots show the vCenter method for viewing and configuring the path selection policy. Since the multipath policy is specific to the ESX Host, each volume that supports multipath on each ESX Host must be changed to the Round Robin policy. See <u>Appendix E</u> for more specific multipathing details for older version of vSphere.

🕼 vSphere Web Client 🛛 🛪 🔌							(3(2))	9 ×
C A Not secure   sect.	/10.17.21.200/viphare-client/?co#erte	ension1d%3Dvspherelcore.datasto	re manage settings connectivity/Ven/%	30context%3Dcom.vmware.o	ore.mode/%253A%253A5erverCtgectRef=Md8b395-2cd3-4ae6-858F-bc12	c06e0b2%253ADat	aitore%253Adata 🟠	- 0
mware <sup>,</sup> vSphere Web Clic	ent All				C I Americaning/CSD	0.55E +   110 <b>0</b> +	I Q Search	
Nevigetor	I I MALANOS IP CO. C	10 13 Adons -				187	Work in Progress	x
(4 Back )	Getting Started Summary	Monitor Configure Permissions	Files Heals VMs					
2 8 U 9.		Convertigity and Multisoft	200					
· Ovcase int	General	Select a host to view the r	sufficient on the later of the second					
- In \$162018	Capability sets	Linut Unmount	]					
<ul> <li>QFSSE2018MSACVuster</li> </ul>	Device Backing	Ped International Contraction	Debutive Interfact	Datastura Connastisty	Meunt Parte			
ET VISA VHITO	Connectivity and Multipet	10 120 18.3	Mounted	Connected	Amit/volumes/580/5c6cd-e854ccdb-8011-1402ec7/F458			
() detactore 1		10 120 18 5	Mounted	Connected	AmthAsiumes/5055c8cd-e664ccdb-8011-1402ec70'458			
E datasteret (1)								
		Multiputhing Details						
		Device: HP Fibre Channel	Des (has 600c080001aa6160740605801	000000)				
		Multipathing Policies				City Contraction I		
		+ Path Selector Palo	West Recently Used (Means)		kine		P3 Married	
		Storage Array Type	PHECY VARV_BATP_ALSIA				U Aarms	* *
		Party.					ALCO MERCO	ACCES.
		Patte					Fighteria connactivity i	-
		Owner Physis	NMP					
		+ Parts					Holl connection and ;	powerst.
							A ane 10451	
							Visual machine memo	bry usage
The Recent Objects	T. Recent Tasks							1 ×
Versed Created	9.						Q, Filter	
[] NOVARGO	Text-Nerve Ter	get Base	initator.	Gueset For Blue 1	Ine 1 Completion Time Denser			
17 22E2018	Configure Storage DRS IN	SSE2018MSACout & Cample	we VCSSO SSEVAR	n. 5 m 2000	2017 43402 PM 2080917 43401 PM Https://doi.org/10.000			
10 100 10 5	Create a datestore custer	SSE2018 & Comple	wd VCSSO SSEVAm	n. 6mt 2080	2017 4 24 01 PM 20262017 4 24 01 PM vic toe lab			
C re tou te a	Rescan VMFS	10.17.21.15 📽 Comple	Ind SSE(ord	6 ms 2005	2017 4 23 52 PM 208/2017 4 23 53 PM +Lise Jab			
Children spectra	Rescan at HEAs	19 17 21 15 🗸 Comple	ted SSEyoul	4 mi 2080	2017 4 23 21 PM 2/26/2017 4 23 52 PM vic cole lade			
La martine a	Update internet SCSLauthantication	10.17.21.35 V Comple	ed SUCION	4 88 2005	2017 4 23 04 PM 2/20/2017 4 23 04 PM Withe MD			-

Figure 21. VMware's vCenter Volume Multipathing Screen

By selecting the Connectivity and Multipath tab for the storage volume in a storage cluster, you can edit the setting for the path selection policy to Round Robin as shown below. This will allow requests to utilize all available paths to the HPE MSA Storage Array.

Base 1     Control of the second	Clensk keel op C2     Centry Bank Autor     General     Cauchilly sets     Councilly sets     Council and year hadge	Contraction of Contra	6 - Vermessons Free Inn and Martipathing of Unimount 23 5	nte VAIte antaria for de devicant. españes (travenuel	Constant Connection				15.* (X Work in Prop.	RMA
C EAR IN C TRUE AND	General Daniel Romany   General  Genera	Allenter Contegers P Connectation Detects foot New Page Connectation Detects foot New Connectation Detects foot New Connectati	remeators First ins on Multipating to view the multipating d Unissues 13	ette VAIts Infanis für its devicues,	Sequence Springersky				Q 10120183-8	216 <b>1</b>
•         •	en General Capatility ents Device Backing Connectivity and Budge	Connecting or Detects from New Connecting New Connecting Connectin	nd Wingstring to view the multipatting d Uninsues	etario for its devices	Devalues Community					
Constants Consta	Connectivity and Multipa		13	Printers Structured	Consultone Continuentula					
Constantine (		0 18 ADD 3	13 77	Terration of		Manufa Party				
Cotactore 1 Cotactore 1 (1)		B. 10.100.1			Connected	Andress	mentiototos esta	Acodb 8011-5402ec707458		
(Louise 10)				lounled	Connected	ANDYCH	man block and	2000-4011-1402ec70458		
			Q 10.120.10.3 - Edit M	Autopetting Pulicies for na	A8.800c080001aa8160740b65801000000	10				
			Path selector policy							
			Round Robin (Wateran	8			1.			
			Most Recency Used IV	Mis(are)		_	_			
			Fixed (VMsars)							
		Multipetring	antibul Co TITUDO	a 1.1m	20-00-00-00 # 14-34 10-22 70-00 +0 #	25				
		Device HP P			20 80 00 00 11 14 84 10 20 70 00 10 1	20				
		Mallipation	unnex2.08.7174,29	Actus	20:00:00:c5:01# ## 10:22:70:00:c0:0.	20		EditMitputto	19.2	
		· PARIDA	weeka4 C0 T0 L20	· Active	20.00.00.07.14.44.10.24.70.00.07.1	. 29			TT Alerta	
		. Dorage	percent COTTIL20	é Atte	2010/00/07/18 94 10/29 70:00:07	20			Cate I am	an Array
		6741	vedeal Co Tel 20	<ul> <li>Albert (10)</li> </ul>	20 80 00 10 11 8 94 10 24 70 00 10 8				The last light	Chi Autom
			weeked Corties 28		20 80 00 10 7 10 24 10 20 75 10 10 10	25			V 10.17.20.16	and had
		Owner							A 10 17 10 1	22/27 200
		× 7404	1						Hard connection	and power st.
							_		A	
						OK	Canual		Virtual machine	mamory usage
									Contraction of the local distance	
The Recard Disects	Recest Tasks									
Venet Cleated	9.								Q Fran	
[] M54-V629	Ten have 1	ngen	Dates	Industry	General For Data Taxe	14.0	Complete Taxa	Columnia Coloriano Coloria		
In 35E2018	Continues Storage UPS	W DEPOTENTIACION.	Comparted	VOSSO SSEM	1000 100 20020174	12412794	1082017 4 24 0J P	A VI SHE AND		
10 120.18.5	Create a datasture cluster	5552018	<ul> <li>Completed</li> </ul>	VCSSO SSEV	Ania 8.ms 2080017	42401 PM	208/0017 4 24 01 PT	All we are tab		
10 120 18 3	Rescen VMFS	10.17.21.15	Completed	SOE'quel	6 ms 2/26/2017	42252 PM	208/2017 4 23 53 FF	M verse tan		
O NE 514 180	Respondit HBAs	10.17.21.15	Completed	SSEYM	4 me 20800174	#23-21 PM	208-2017 423-52 Pt	M viceostate		
El MENTANUO	Opdate Internet BCBI authentication .	10.17.21.15	Completed	SSEquel	4 ma 2062017 4	#23.04 PM	2082017 4 23 84 PS	of ve son late		

Figure 22. VMware vCenter Volume Multipathing Policy Screen

# HPE MSA Considerations and Best Practices for vCenter

#### **Datastore Clusters**

One of the features that simplify the management of storage in vCenter is the datastore cluster. Creating a datastore cluster for the HPE MSA virtual volumes allows for many of the vCenter automations to help balance the storage load. For example, when creating a VM, the initial storage creation will balance between the volumes of the datastore cluster.

Another benefit of the datastore cluster is during the datastore creation, the vCenter software shows only those volumes that are visible to all machines associated with the datastore cluster. This provides a simple way of verifying mappings on the MSA have been configured properly.



**Best practice:** In the vCenter administration tools, use the datastore cluster configuration to help distribute VMFS creation for VMs being added to the data center.

Ø vSphere Web Client ×     ★ Not secure ↓ → C ▲ Not secure ↓ → ps://10.17.2     ★ Bookmarks	1.200/vsphere-client/?csp#e	extensionId%3Dvsphere	.core.datacenter.relatedDatast	ores%38context%3Dcom.vi	mware.core.i	model%253A%25 ☆ 💌 🐼 : >> Cther bookmarks
mware <sup>,</sup> vSphere Web Client	ħ≡		017	Administrator@VCSSO.SSE -	Help +	I Q Search •
Navigator ¥	🕒 SSE2018 🕤 🗊	😚 📩 😚   🎯 Actions			H.	Vork in Progress
( Back )	Getting St Summary	Monitor Configure P	Permissio Hosts & C VMs	Datastor Networks Up	pdate M	
	Datastores Datastore Cli	usters Datastore Folders	1			
SSE Lab FTC	B New Datas	Virtual El Move Data	Actions -	C III O Filter	-	
SSE2018	Name	1 Capacity	Free Space	Alarm Ac	tions	
MSA-Vol20	SSE2018MSAFC2042	13.08 TB	13.08 TB	Enable	d	
MSA_Vol10						
datastore1 (1)						
						🔁 Alarms II 🗙
					- 1	All (5) New (5) Acknow_
						10.17.21.9  Host connection and power st.
						A sse NAS1
						Virtual machine memory usage
	(4)					A JRS_RemoteSP5.0
	M			1 Objects 🔒 Export 👔	Copy -	Virtual machine memory usage
🕤 Recent Objects 🛛 🕱 🕅 Re	cent Tasks					¥ ×
Viewed Created						(Q, Filter •)
In SSE2018 Task Nam		Target	Status	Initiator	lueued For	Start Time 1 • Completio
U DLCluster Move d	atastores into a datastore clu	SSE2018MSAFC2	<ul> <li>Completed</li> </ul>	VCSSO.SSE\Admin	6	6 ms 3/1/2017 1:06:26 PM 3/1/2017
MSA_Vol10 Configu	re Storage DRS	C SSE2018MSAFC2	Completed     Completed	VCSSO.SSE\Admin	5	5 ms 3/1/2017 1:06:25 PM 3/1/2017 5 ms 3/1/2017 1:06:25 PM 3/1/2017
MSA-Vol20	r veressore cluster	1 03E2010	- Completed	scool.oog.wumiii		anie anie un 1.00.20 PM 3/1/2017
10.120.18.3						
L					_	

Figure 23. VMware vCenter Datastore Cluster Screen

## **Distributed Resource Scheduler**

VMware vCenter Datastore Clusters provide a feature called Storage Distributed Resource Scheduler (SDRS) with I/O load balancing. The intent of this feature is to balance and distribute VM storage needs across traditional physical disk based LUNs.

Because the MSA Storage Array controller and virtual volumes provide the benefits of DRS and I/O balancing dynamically, the VMware's DRS and I/O load balancing are not needed with virtual volumes as long as all hosts in the cluster share the same MSA volume mappings.



**Best practice:** In the vCenter administration tools, do not enable DRS and I/O load balancing on data storage clusters that are solely based on MSA Virtual Volumes.

BOOKIMAIKS							» Cther bookma
ware vSphere Web Client	ft -			U Administrator	@VCSSO.SSE -   Hel	p - 1 Q Sea	arch
lavigator	1 1 SSE2018	1 1 1 2 1	🖗   🎯 Actions 🖌			• Work in i	Progress
Back	Getting St. Sun	nmary Monitor	Configure Permissio H	osts & C VMs Datastor	Networks Update M	New Data	astore Cluster
		_					
De SSE Lab FTC	Cluster					() H	
SSE2018 V 1 Name and Lo datastore1 V 2 Storage DRS	Automation Name	and Location by the datastore clus	ter name and location.				
datastore1 ( MSA-Vol20 3 Storage DRS Settings	Runtime Datas	tore cluster name:	SSE2018MSAFC2042				
MSA_Vol10 4 Select Cluster	rs and Hosts Locati	ion:	SSE2018				
5 Select Datast	ores 🗌 Tu	m ON Storage DRS					
6 Ready to Com	plete vCebe		shies uCenter Server to manage	e datastores as an angregate n	onl of storage resources		
	vSphe	ere Storage DRS als	o enables vCenter Server to m	anage the assignment of virtual	machines to datastores, su	iggesting	
	vSph place enforc	re Storage DRS als ment when virtual m ce placement rules.	o enables vCenter Server to mark	anage the assignment of virtual or cloned, and migrating runnin	machines to datastores, su g virtual machines to balanc	iggesting ce load and	X New (5) Acknow.
	voprie visphe place enforc	ere Storage DRS als ment when virtual m ce placement rules.	o enables vCenter Server to m achines are created, migrated	anage the assignment of virtual or cloned, and migrating runnin	machines to datastores, su virtual machines to balanc	iggesting ce load and	X New (5) Acknow hine memory usage ktion and power st
	väpin väpine place	rre Storage DRS als ment when virtual m ie placement rules.	o anables vCenter Server to man	anage the assignment of virtual r cloned, and migrating runnin	machines to datastores, su y virtual machines to balanc	iggesting ce load and	X New (5) Acknow. Jhine memory usage Inction and power st of SP5.0
	vight place enfor	re Storage DR site ment when visual ment when visual ment to placement rules.	una Center Server to m o enables viCenter Server to m chines are created, migrated	anage the assignment of visital	machines to datastores, su machines to datastores, su virtual machines to balanc	iggesting ce load and	X New (5) Acknow bline memory usage iction and power st pleSP5.0 bline memory usage
	vight place enfor	re Storage DRS also ment when virtual im e placement rules.	o enables vCenter Server to m achines are created, migrated	anage the assignment of visital	machines to datastores, su yvirtual machines to balanc	iggesting ce load and	Rew (5) Acknow. bline memory usage wition and power st sleSP5.0 pline memory usage
) Recent Objects	vSph place enfor	re Storage DRS also nent victor victual im e placement rules.	o enables vCenter Server to m achines are created, migrated	anage the assignment of visitual in cloned, and migrating runnin	machines to datastores, su	iggesting ce load and	New (5) Acknow pline memory usage inction and power st plasP5.0 plane memory usage
Recent Objects	visih piace enfor	re Storage DRS all ree Storage DRS all ent when virtual m e placement rules.	o anables vCenter Server to m achines are created, migrated	anage the assignment of virtual or cloned, and migrating runnin	enchines to datastores, su a virtual machines to balanc	ggesting ce load and	Neur (5) Acknow.  Joine memory usage action and power stbeSP5.0 pune memory usage  Item
) Recett Objects Viewed SSE2018	vigen piace enfor	re Storage DRS all ree Storage DRS all end when virtual m e placement rules.	en anables viCenter Server to m achines are created, migrated	enage the assignment of virtual or cloned, and migrating runnin	Next Finish	ggesting ce load and	New (5) Acknow.  Ince memory usage  action and power st.  abs/SP5.0  pline memory usage  Tel:  2 • Convert  2 • Convert  2 • Convert  2 • Convert  3 • Convert  4 • Convert  4 • Convert  4 • Convert  5 • Convert 5 • Convert 5 • Convert  5 • Convert 5 • Convert 5 • Convert 5 • Convert 5 • Convert 5 •

Figure 24. VMware vCenter Datastore Cluster Creation

Ø vSphere Web Client X			(3125) – D X
← → C ▲ Not secure ★ Bookmarks	berp5://10.17.21.200/vsphere-0	Sient/?csp#extensionld%3Dvsphere.core.datacenter.relatedDatastores%3Bcontext%3Dcom.vmware.core.mod	el%253A%25 🖈 🔄 📴 🚦
vmware <sup>,</sup> vSphere Web (	Client 者 🗉	U   Administrator@VCSSOSSE +   Help +	Q Search ·
Navigator	¥ 🗋 55E2018 🕤	0 0 1 b @Ators -	Work in Progress
	Getting Started Su	nmary Monitor Configure Permissions Hosts & Clusters Wits Extensiones Networks Update Manager	New Datastore Cluster
VC3se lab     SSE Lab FTC     SSE2018     Gatastore1	<ul> <li>✓ 1 Name and Location</li> <li>✓ 2 Storage DRS Automation</li> <li>✓ Storage DRS Runtime</li> </ul>	Skrage DRS Runtime Settings Set the datastere cluster runtime settings.	
E datastore1 (1) MSA-Vol20 E MSA_Vol10	Select Clusters and Hosts     Select Datastores     Select Datastores     Select Datastores	IO Mitric inclusion Select this option if you want I/O metrics considered as a part of any SDRS recommendations or automated migrations in this data store cluster D Enable I/O metric tor SDRS recommendations	
	A Handle Condern	Storage DRS Bresholds Excellenge thresholds on ware when Storage DDS parforms or recommends microtions (based on the salardad automation lavel)	Alarms X ×
		Space threshold:	AI (5) New (5) Acknow sse_NAS1 Virtual machine memory usage
		Minimum the space 50 1 10 00 Dictates the minimum level of the space for each datastore that is the threshold for action.	Host connection and power st.
		IO latency threshold: 5 ms 100 ms 15 is ms Dictates the minimum IO latency for each datastore below which IO load balancing moves are not considered.	JRS_RemoteSP5.0 Virtual machine memory usage
TRecent Objects #		Advanced options Expand for advanced options	a x
Vewed Created			Q Filter •)
DLCluster	Landow Barry Mar	Back Next From Cancel	4 3/1/2017 12:53:03 PM vc.stelat 4 3/1/2017 12:52:52 PM vc.stelat
MSA-V6(20	Configure Storage DRS	Ug ssezetemancius. ♥ Compared VCSSc SSEVAmin. 6 mil 3/12617 1252381	M 3112017125238 PM vcstelat
· ··		1	

Figure 25. VMware vCenter Storage DRS Configuration Screen

## **Multipath and Datastore Clusters**

The datastore cluster provides a simplified way of managing the multipath configuration for the volumes in the datastore cluster. With the latest version of vCenter, multipath setup and configuration of PSP can be done for any of the ESX hosts from the configuration view for any of the cluster volumes.



**Best practice:** For the HPE MSA Storage Array, HPE recommends for optimal performance to set the PSP policy to Round Robin for all vSphere hosts with multiple paths to the HPE MSA Storage.

## Site Recovery Manager and the HPE MSA Storage

Along with the escalating costs of maintaining business-critical applications, for many small to midsize enterprises, the cost of replicating their application servers to recover from disasters can be prohibitive. Implementing a cost-effective data recovery (DR) solution using a VMware-certified SAN infrastructure that supports the failover between vSphere environments and virtual machine instances can be accomplished with the HPE MSA Storage Replication Adapter (SRA) and VMware's SRM.

A typical SRM configuration involves two geographically separated sites with TCP/IP connectivity between the protected site and the recovery site. The DR protected site is the site that is being replicated to the recovery site. Each site contains an HPE MSA Storage Array, vSphere hosts, a VMware® vCenter Server<sup>™</sup>, and an SRM server.

ØvSphere Web Client ×						0:20 - 0 >
← → C ▲ Not secure   betps://10.17.	21.200/vsphere-client/?csp#exte	nsionId%3Dvsphere	.core.datastore.mana	ge.settings.connectivityView	/%38context%3Dcom	n.vmware.core.mc 😭 🛅 🚺
* Bookmarks						P Other bookmark
vmware vSphere Web Client	<b>M</b> ≣			O   Administrator@VCSS	0.SSE •   Help •	I Q Search
Navigator	K 🛛 MSA-Vol20 🔗 📿 🕻	🕈 🗈 📑 🎯 Activ	ons +		W.*	Work in Progress
(4 Back >	Getting Started Summary	Monitor Configure	Permissions Files	Hosts VMs		
		Connectivit	y and Multipathing			
SSE Lab FTC	General	Select a ho	st to view the multipath	ing details for its devices.		
- h SSE2018	Capability sets	Mount	Unmount			
MSA-V9/20	Device Backing	Host		Datastore Mounted	Datastore	
MSA_Vol10	Connectivity and Multiplet	10.12	0.18.3	Mounted	Connect	
datastore1		10.12	0.18.5	Mounted	Connect	
datastore1 (1)						
			11			
		Multipathin	g Details			
		Device: HP	Fibre Channel Disk (n	aa 600c0#0001aa8160740b058	01000000)	🖸 Alarms 🛛 🕱 🛪
		Multipath	ning Policies	Edit	Autioathing	All (5) New (5) Acknow
		> Path	Selection Policy	Round Robin (Villerare)		sse_NAS1
		Stora	ige Array Type Policy	/MW_SATP_ALUA		Virtual machine memory usage
						• 10.17.21.9
		Paths				Host connection and power st
		Own	er Plugin NMP			A JRS_RemoteSP5.0
			in fi		_	Virtual machine memory usage
🗑 Recent Objects 🖡 🗙 📋 R	ecent Tasks					
Viewed Created						Q. Filter •
MSA-Vol20 Task Na	me Tar	get	Status	Initiator	Queued For	Start Time 1 V Complete
SSE2018 Move	datastores into a datastore ciu	SSE2018MSAFC2	Completed	VCSSO.SSEIAd	Smin 6	ms 3/1/2017 1:06:26 PM 3/1/201
ULCluster Conte	nie owiede niko	SSE2018MSAPC2	· Completed	VCSSUSSENA	, s	ari/2017 1.00.25 PM 3/1/201
MSA_Vol10						
10.120.18.3			11			

Figure 26. VMware vCenter Volume Multipathing Policies Screen

vCenter's single SRM interface displays and manages all protected recovery sites simplifying administration and the need to personally manage multiple sites separately.

The virtual machines used for DR failover can all reside on a small number of DR servers running VMware vSphere. Although the virtual machine instances may not offer the bandwidth to accommodate peak workloads, the solution avoids downtime. If necessary, use VMware vSphere® Storage vMotion® to migrate these virtual machines to more powerful servers as required. The VMware SRM does not replace the functionality of Remote Snap; rather it provides the mechanism for replicating virtual machine data between the protected site and the recovery site.

The HPE MSA SRA provides a platform for a seamless integration of HPE MSA Storage with SRM and aids in the automated DR of virtual machines. It enables SRM to coordinate the recovery process with the underlying replication mechanisms, so the virtual machines at the protected site are shut down properly and the replicated virtual machines can be powered up.

A recovery plan specifies the order in which the protected virtual machines are to be recovered. The recovery plan also specifies network parameters, such as IP addresses, and consists of user-specified scripts that perform custom recovery actions.

After a recovery, the virtual machines that are up and running are no longer protected. To reactivate protection, SRM supports a re-protect operation for virtual machines backed by HPE MSA storage systems. The re-protect operation reverses the roles of the two sites after the original protected site is back up. The site formerly the recovery site becomes the protected site, and the protected site becomes the recovery site.

SRM also enables recovery plan testing using native functionality without disruption to production environments. This is accomplished by using a temporary copy of the replicated data to conduct tests. After the re-protect operation is used to confirm that the new protected recovery site configuration is valid.

Building an effective disaster-tolerant solution can often be a very complex and time-consuming task. Most disaster-tolerant solutions implemented at customer sites are often untested and fail to protect the application when a failure occurs.



**Recovery/DR Site** 

Main/Protection Site

Based on the data center solution or application, the recovery point objective (RPO) and recovery time objective (RTO) may differ from application to application and from customer to customer. Any disaster-tolerant solution must be able to accommodate both planned and unplanned downtime.

Taking full advantage of the encapsulation and isolation of virtual machines, VMware's Storage Recovery Manager (SRM) can use the HPE MSA SRA to automate a simplified disaster recovery environment. The HPE MSA SRA helps VMware's SRM meet customer's DR expectations by simplifying recovery time objectives, reducing the costs of traditional business continuance plans, and achieving low-risk, predictable results for a virtual recovery environment.



- 1. Prepare a plan for re-establishing replication schedules in the event of a site failover. After performing a reverse replication operation, setup replication schedules to ensure periodic replication of data from the new source volumes back to the original source site. Alternately, initiate replication manually, if appropriate.
- Group virtual machines with related backup requirements or schedules on the same datastore volume, because replication occurs on a
  per-volume basis. For example, if some virtual machines do not need to be replicated to a remote site, or need to be replicated less frequently,
  do not store them on the same datastore volume as virtual machines which must be replicated frequently, to avoid replicating data
  unnecessarily.
- 3. Each array must have a unique alphanumeric "System Name" assigned that does not use any non-alphanumeric characters other than "." Or "-". No spaces are allowed in the system name.
- 4. Each array must have remote systems defined for each of the remote arrays to or from which data is being replicated. The SRA depends on these remote system names being defined for basic functionality.
- 5. The SRA only supports replication between identical hardware models. For example, replication between an iSCSI-only system and a Combo FC/iSCSI system is not supported.
- 6. Avoid mapping replication volumes to LUN 0. This avoids issues with dynamically mapping and unmapping LUNs, due to special management functionality assigned to LUN 0. Mapping volumes to LUN 0 can be done if those volumes are not expected to be mapped and unmapped automatically the way replication volumes are, such as local datastores that are not replicated.
- 7. Map replication volumes with the same LUN number on all hosts.
- 8. Do not use the same LUN number for different volumes that are mapped to different hosts.
- 9. Failover operations cause read-write host mappings for replication volumes to be converted to read only. Restoring replication converts all read-only mappings for the same volume to read/write. Be careful not to create read-only mappings of replication volumes, for instance, for data mining purposes. If a read-only mapping of a replication volume is required, consider creating a non-replicated hardware or software snapshot of the volume.

For more specifics about the SRA software see the MSA Storage Replication Adapter Software User Guide.

#### **Configuring SRM and the Storage Replication Adapter**

Site Recover Manager is an extension of the vCenter Server. When configuring your SRM virtual DR environment that contain HPE MSA Storage arrays, SRM requires a specific Storage Replication Adapter for the HPE MSA. This adapter will need to be installed on both vCenter systems. Before configuring SRM, ensure the latest SRA software bundle has been downloaded and available by visiting the <u>VMware SRA Download site</u>.

#### **HPE MSA Configuration Requirements**

Configuration of the Storage Replication Adapter for the HPE MSA Storage Array requires the setup of two HPE MSA Storage arrays—one at the protected location and one at the remote location.

An important aspect of the configuration of this environment is to ensuring the MSA connectivity to the hosts and vCenter resources are the same for both storage arrays. As a best practice, for production environments use Fibre Channel connectivity to both HPE MSA Storage arrays and the vSphere hosts.

The HPE MSA Storage arrays should also be configured on their own private IP Network for replication communications. This is not a necessity; however, isolating the replication traffic to their own private network will prevent potential network threats and network contention.

Configure both HPE MSA Storage arrays to use the same Network Time Protocol (NTP) servers.

Features of the SRA adapter require both HPE MSA Storage arrays to have licenses for Replication and Snapshots enabled.

Both MSA's need to also have the "Missing LUN Response" property set to "Illegal Request." See the <u>Changing LUN Response</u> section of this document for more details.

The HPE MSA Storage arrays need to be paired using the MSA's replication services.

For more specifics about the SRA software see the HPE MSA Storage Replication Adapter Software User Guide.

#### Note

The Storage Replication Adapter can create extra host entries on the array to help keep track of remote IP or FC addresses. Do not delete these host entries. They will have names that start with "SRA."

#### vCenter Configuration Requirements

In order to activate the Site Recovery Manager, download the vCenter extension and install it to both vCenter Servers. The HPE MSA SRA adapter bundle will need to be installed on both vCenter Servers as well.

Configure both vCenter servers where SRM is going to be installed to use the same Network Time Protocol (NTP) servers that the HPE MSA Storage arrays are using.

After both SRM and the HPE MSA SRA are installed, access the "Getting Started" tab of the main SRM window in vCenter. For detailed SRM configuration instructions, refer to the Installation and Configuration, and Administration documentation available on the <u>Site Recovery Manager</u> website.

#### HPE OneView for VMware vCenter

HPE OneView for VMware vCenter includes a storage management integration plug-in for storage. HPE OneView for VMware vCenter provides the ability to create storage array devices, map them to array ports, and create datastores and virtual machines directly from vCenter.

HPE OneView for VMware vCenter can:

- Provision storage
- Obtain physical and logical end-to-end views of storage devices
- View reports on device capacity and usage
- Monitor storage information

HPE OneView for VMware vCenter saves time and resources, allowing administrators to manage both VMware vSphere and HPE Storage from a common interface.

HPE OneView for VMware vCenter integrates with the vCenter management server and the vSphere Client software from VMware. VMware vCenter is the single point of management for VMware virtual environments. These virtual environments can consist of many standalone or clustered vSphere configurations. The virtual environment administrator accesses the vCenter management capabilities using the vSphere Client software.

HPE OneView for VMware vCenter software can be installed on a management server or a VM and configured to connect and register with vCenter. After registering OneView for VMware vCenter, all vSphere clients connected to vCenter can use the HPE OneView Software to access the OneView for VMware vCenter software.

HPE OneView for VMware vCenter provides several ways to access storage information, based on the selected VMware object in the vCenter navigation tree. Users can select different views of the detailed storage information for the selected object or objects.

- Cluster View: Provides summary and detailed information about the HPE storage deployed in the selected cluster. Summary information describes the used and unused storage available to the cluster, and includes details describing the total amount of storage provisioned by the cluster as virtual disks (VMDKs or RDMs). The storage administrator receives, mapping information for each of the physical HPE Storage arrays that are presenting disks to the selected cluster.
- ESX Server (host) level View: Provides summary and detailed information about the HPE storage deployed to the selected host. Summary information describes the amount of storage available (provisioned) to the host and the amount of storage the host is currently using. Detailed information includes virtual and physical disks (including virtual to physical mapping), HBA's, data paths (including virtual to physical mapping, and local and remote copy replication status).
- Virtual Machine View: Provides summary information about the total amount of storage used by the VM and available to the VM. Provides a list of the arrays that provide storage to the selected VM and detailed mapping to the Virtual Disks (physical) Storage Disks, local and remote copy replication status, data paths and (physical) hosts, and datastores.
- Datastore View: Provides information about the datastores used by a selected VM, or the datastores located on the selected (physical) host. Summary information includes the provisioned and available capacity within the datastore. Detailed information includes mappings to (physical) storage disks, virtual disks, (physical) hosts, data paths, and replication status (local/remote copy).

HPE OneView for VMware vCenter is available online from this <u>HPE website</u> and can be installed and used at no charge. Acceptance of the standard HPE software licensing terms is part of the download and installation sequence. An HPE Passport sign-in will be required.

# Use cases for vSphere and HPE MSA Storage

HPE MSA Storage products with VMware vSphere can accommodate a variety of dynamic business needs and business models. The following use cases, or real world scenarios, use HPE MSA Storage and VMware vSphere to provide for critical business needs while minimizing risk.

# **Mixed Physical and Virtual Computing Environment**

Due to operating budget, time, or staffing constraints, many businesses are still virtualizing their core systems. Customer demand for services can also impact migration or upgrade projects. As a result, many businesses have a mixed computing environment, with traditional physical servers sharing workload and storage with virtualized systems. The HPE MSA storage solution supports the storage needs of both physical servers and vSphere hosts. As more systems become virtualized and consolidated, the HPE MSA can grow and scale to suit changing business needs.

Figure 28 is a diagram of a mixed or hybrid environment, with physical systems hosting critical applications and virtualized systems with virtualized applications, utilizing HPE MSA storage.



Figure 28. Mixed Physical and Virtual Computing Environment

#### Multiple vSphere clusters on HPE MSA Storage

Figure 29 illustrates a recommended best practice configuration for a vSphere 5.x clustered environment, including multiple volumes and LUNs presented to the vSphere hosts and formatted as VMFS datastores.



Figure 29. Multiple vSphere clusters on HPE MSA Storage

## **Distributed vSphere Environments**

Remote Office/Branch Office (ROBO) deployments offer a decentralized approach for system deployments. Distributed VMware vSphere environments spanning multiple sites can have storage needs which can be cost-prohibitive. With a relatively small physical footprint, entry-level pricing, the HPE MSA Storage is a practical choice for a storage array solution for a remote office environment. Rapid Provisioning software eliminates array planning by delivering instant, fine-grained, application-tailored storage provisioning. Administrators don't spend their time managing storage because the simple and intelligent provisioning automatically adds more storage to support a growing virtual client environment.



Figure 30. Distributed vSphere Environments

## **Data Protection with HPE MSA Remote Snap**

Cost-effective data protection can be a challenge for today's small to midsize businesses. The HPE MSA Storage Array and its Remote Snap feature, an affordable, dual storage-array with point-in-time data protection and data replication provides a disaster-tolerant solution. The array-based, Remote Snap replication feature, implemented with two HPE MSA storage system solutions, provides a business site with ultimate data protection and redundancy.

Remote Snap Software is an optional, licensed disaster-recovery feature that performs asynchronous (batch) replication of block-level data from a volume on a primary HPE MSA, to a secondary volume on the same system or on a separate, independent HPE MSA. These two HPE MSA Storage systems connect through switches and are on the same fabric or network.



Figure 31. Data Protection with HPE MSA Remote Snap

### **Multi-Site Disaster Recovery**

The VMware Site Recovery Manager solution provides virtual data center site disaster recovery. When implemented with HPE MSA Storage arrays for data redundancy, SRM becomes a valuable asset to a business with production demands that require minimal downtime.

VMware vCenter SRM uses the HPE MSA SRA to test DR scenarios and create different recovery plans.

HPE MSA Remote Snapshots must be created on the HPE MSA array before implementing VMware SRM. The HPE MSA SRA uses the Remote Snap feature provided from the HPE MSA. This combination provides the foundation for the SRM solution.

App

VM





Figure 32. Multi-Site Disaster Recovery

The HPE MSA Storage Replication Adapter requires each Storage Array to have a licensed feature for Replication and Snapshot.

## Summary and benefits

The HPE MSA Storage Array is an exceptional bargain for any businesses. It's rich feature set rivals enterprise storage array offerings making it very attractive as an entry-level storage solution; yet, it has the capacity to scale to meet any business needs of a growing virtualized server environment. The HPE MSA's Fibre Channel, iSCSI, and SAS connectivity options with Round Robin based Multipath policies makes the HPE MSA Storage Array ready to support test and development environments to full production vSphere solution. The array's Storage Pool, Disk Groups, and Virtual Volume ULP complement the VM ware features of vCenter and the vSphere environment. All of these features combined with the HPE MSA's array-based snapshots and replication services create a very versatile storage array for VMware vSphere environments.

When following these best practices and configuration recommendations, the HPE MSA Storage will become an integral part of any IT Solution because it makes storage administration easy.

# **Appendix A**

## **HPE MSA Firmware Update**

When updating the firmware for the HPE MSA Storage Array family of products, the following recommendations should be considered:

- As with any other firmware upgrade, verify that a full backup has been performed before the upgrade.
- Before upgrading the firmware, make sure that the storage system configuration is stable and is not being reconfigured or changed in any way. If any configuration changes are in progress, monitor them using the SMU or CLI and wait until they are completed before proceeding with the upgrade.
- Do not power cycle or restart devices during a firmware update. If the update is interrupted or there is a power failure, the module could become inoperative. Should this happen, contact HPE customer support.
- After the device firmware update process is completed, confirm that the new firmware version is displayed correctly using one of the HPE MSA management interfaces—SMU GUI, MSA CLI, and so on.

# HPE MSA Array Controller Firmware Update

- The array controller (or I/O module) firmware can be updated in an online mode only in redundant controller systems.
- When planning for a firmware upgrade, schedule an appropriate time to perform an online upgrade.
- For single domain systems, I/O must be halted.
- For dual domain systems, because the online firmware upgrade is performed while host I/Os are being processed, I/O load can impact the upgrade process. Select a period of low I/O activity to ensure the upgrade completes as quickly as possible and avoids disruptions to hosts and applications due to timeouts.
- When planning for a firmware upgrade, allow sufficient time for the update.
- In single-controller systems, it takes approximately 10 minutes for the firmware to load and for the automatic controller restart to complete.
- In dual-controller systems, the second controller usually takes an additional 20 minutes, but may take as long as one hour.
- When reverting to a previous version of the firmware, verify that the Management Controller (MC) Ethernet connection of each storage controller is available and accessible before starting the downgrade.
- When using a Smart Component firmware package, the Smart Component process automatically first disables Partner Firmware Update (PFU) and then performs a downgrade on each of the controllers separately (one after the other) through the Ethernet ports.
- When using a Binary firmware package, first disable the PFU option and then downgrade the firmware on each of the controller separately (one after the other).
- When performing firmware updates to HPE MSA70 drive enclosures, perform a power cycle on each enclosure.

## **Disk Drive Firmware Update**

- Disk drive upgrades on the HPE P2000/MSA2000 storage systems are an off-line process. All host and array I/O must be stopped before the upgrade.
- If the drive is in a virtual disk, verify that it is not being initialized, expanded, reconstructed, verified, or scrubbed. If any of these tasks are in progress, before performing the update, wait for the task to complete or terminate it. Also verify that background scrub is disabled so that it doesn't start. The SMU or CLI interfaces can be used to check that the background scrub is disabled. If using a firmware smart component, it would fail and report if any of the above prerequisites are not being met.
- Disk drives of the same model in the storage system must have the same firmware revision. If using a firmware smart component, the installer would ensure that all the drives are updated.

# **Appendix B**

### **Array/Volume Replication and Remote Snap**

- A good rule of thumb is to make the secondary or replication target volume larger than the source volume being replicated (for example: by a measure of a third larger).
- While setting up the master volumes, note the size of the disk group and the primary/secondary volume. After they are part of a replication set, the sizes of the primary/secondary volume cannot be changed.
- Limit of one master volume per each disk group. Only make a master volume for replication and snapshot use.
- When replicating, put both the volume and snap-pool on the same disk group, but try to keep any other volumes off that disk group.
- Use a dual-controller array to try to avoid a failure of one controller. If one controller fails, replication continues through the second controller.
- Create no more than four volumes (master volume or snap pools) on a single disk group when used for snapshots or replication.
- To ensure that replication schedules are successful, schedule no more than three volumes to start replicating simultaneously.
- Users can set the replication image retention count to a preferred value. A best practice is to set the count to a maximum value of 32. Replication images can decrease the volume count per disk group. We recommend monitoring the number of replication images created.

# **Appendix C**

# **Disk Background Scrubbing**

The system continuously analyzes disks in Disk groups to detect, report, and store information about disk defects. You can enable or disable this utility.

Disk group-level errors reported include:

Hard errors, medium errors, and bad block replacements (BBRs). Disk-level errors reported include:

Metadata read errors, SMART events during scrub, bad blocks during scrub, and new disk defects during scrub. For RAID 3, 5, 6, and 50, the utility checks all parity blocks to find data-parity mismatches.

For RAID 1 and 10, the utility compares the primary and secondary disks to find data inconsistencies. For NRAID (Non-RAID, non-striped) and RAID 0, the utility checks for media errors.

A Disk group can be used while it is being scrubbed because the background Disk group scrub runs with a low priority, reducing activity if CPU usage increases above a certain percentage, or if I/O is occurring on the Disk group being scrubbed. A Disk group scrub may be in process on multiple Disk groups at once.

A new Disk group will first be scrubbed 20 minutes after creation and again after the interval specified by the Disk group Scrub Interval (hours) option. When a scrub is complete, the number of errors found is reported with event code 207 in the event log.

#### Utility priority levels

- High: Use when your highest priority is to get the system back to a fully fault-tolerant state. This causes heavy I/O with the host to be slower than normal and is the default.
- Medium: Use when you want to balance data streaming with data redundancy.
- Low: Use when streaming data without interruption, (for example a web media server), is more important than data redundancy. This enables operations like Reconstruct to run at a slower rate with minimal effect on host I/O.
- Background: Utilities run only when the processor has idle cycles.

**General Sectral Practice:** Leave the default setting of Background Scrub ON in the background priority for both Disk groups and available disks.

#### Scheduling drive spin down for all disk groups

For all Disk groups that are configured to use drive spin down (DSD), configure times to suspend and resume DSD so that Disk groups remain spun-up during hours of frequent activity. Also, configure DSD for available disks and global spares.

**Best Practice:** Set DSD for un-configured disks, spares, and configured Disk groups that do not perform a read/write operation at least once every 24 hours.

#### Important

Depending on which types of hard drives are in the HPE MSA array, using background disk scrub can have an impact on performance.

# **Appendix D**

#### vSphere SAN troubleshooting

#### **Volume Mapping**

If the vSphere host does not see the LUN, initiate a rescan of the vSphere host's storage adapters. Then check for zone configurations, fabric switches, or fibre cables for any damaged or non-functional components. With the correct drivers installed, provision the LUNs for the vSphere hosts in the cluster or data center. To verify storage connectivity, use the SMU option that shows discovery of the host port by the vSphere host.

#### Identifying HBA WWN on ESX hosts

When creating hosts and host groups on the HPE MSA it is necessary to identify the WWNs associated with the initiators. Locating the WWNs in vCenter is found by selecting the host configuration for storage adapters as seen in the screen shot below.



Figure 33. VMware vCenter ESX Host Fibre Channel Adapter Configuration Screen

If vCenter is not being used, finding WWNs in the vSphere ESX Web Client is not very easy. The following command can help find these WWN from the ESX console.

To identify the WWN for the HBAs in the ESX Servers use the following vSphere commands.

# esxcli storage core adapter list

[root@sse20-18s3:~] esxcli storage core HBA Name Driver Link State UID Description	adapter list	Capabilities		
vmhba0 elxiscsi online iscsi				
(0000:04:00.2) Emulex Corporation HP F	lexFabric 10Gb 2-port 556FLR-SFP	+ Adapter		
vmhbal elxiscsi online iscsi	.vmhbal			
(0000:04:00.3) Emulex Corporation HP F	lexFabric 10Gb 2-port 556FLR-SFP	+ Adapter		
vmhba2 nhpsa link-n/a sas.5	00143803646d100			
(0000:03:00.0) Hewlett-Packard Company	Smart Array P440ar			
vmhba3 qlnativefc link-up fc.50	014380231f3e7d:50014380231f3e7c	Data Integrity,	Second Level Lu	in ID
(0000:88:00.0) QLogic Corp 2600 Series	: 16Gb Fibre Channel to PCI Expre	зз НВА		
vmhba4 qlnativefc link-up fc.50	014380231f3e7f:50014380231f3e7e	Data Integrity,	Second Level Lu	in ID
(0000:88:00.1) QLogic Corp 2600 Series	: 16Gb Fibre Channel to PCI Expre	ss HBA		
[root@sse20-18s3:~]				

#### Figure 34. HPE MSA Console Command for Identifying WWN

Or

# esxcli storage san fc list

🗬 10.120.18.1 - PuTTY	-		×
<pre>[root@sse20-18s1:-] esxcli storage nmp device list maa.600c0ff0001be90800000000000000000000000000000000000</pre>	lua_followove	r=on; (	^ .
naa.600c0ff0001be833000000000000000			
<pre>Device Display Name: HF Fibre Channel Enclosure Svc Dev (naa.600c0ff0001be8330000000000000000) Storage Array Type VMW_SATP_ALUA Storage Array Type Device Config: (implicit_support=on; explicit_support=off; explicit_allow=on; al on_OnRetryErrors=off; (TF6_id=0, TF6_state=A0)) Fath Selection Policy VMW_PSP_MRU Path Selection Policy Twy PSP_MRU Path Selection Policy Device Config: Current Path=vmhba3:C0:T6:L0 Fath Selection Policy Device Custom Config: Working Faths: whba3:C0:T6:L0 Is USB: false</pre>	lua_followove	r=on; a	acti
naa.600508b1001c70f1783d7678fb9d3d3c			
Device Display Name: Local HP Disk (ma.60050510016/01/353/6/ST93335) Storage Array Type Device Config: SATP VMW_SATP_LOCAL does not support device configuration. Path Selection Policy: VMW_PSP_FIXED Path Selection Policy Device Config: {preferred=vmhba0:C0:T0:L2;current=vmhba0:C0:T0:L2} Path Selection Policy Device Custom Config: Working Paths: vmhba0:C0:T0:L2 Is USB: false			3
<pre>naa.600c0ff000laa81600000000000000000 Device Display Name: HP Fibre Channel Enclosure Svc Dev (naa.600c0ff000laa816000000000000000) Storage Array Type: VMW_SATP_ALUA Storage Array Type Device Config: (implicit_support=on; explicit_support=off; explicit_allow=on; al on_OnRetryErrors=off; (TPG_id=1, TPG_state=A0)) Path Selection Policy TWW_SPS_MXU Path Selection Policy Twy SPS_MXU Path Selection Policy Device Config: Current Path=vmhba4:C0:T5:L0 Path Selection Policy Device Custom Config: Working Paths: vmhba4:C0:T5:L0</pre>	lua_followove	r=on; a	acti
Is USB: false			
mpx.vmhba32:C0:T0:L0 Device Display Name: Local USB CD-ROM (mpx.vmhba32:C0:T0:L0) Storage Array Type: VMW_SATP_LOCAL Storage Array Type: VMW_SATP_LOCAL, does not support device configuration			

Figure 35. HPE MSA Console Command for Identifying Storage Devices

# **Boot from SAN**

If booting from SAN, use the follow steps on the ESX host to identify the boot Virtual Volume (LUN).

To obtain the host bootbank and altbootbank UUIDs, log in to the ESXi host with an SSH client and run the command:

# ls -l /

To obtain the disk ID, run the command:

# vmkfstools -P path

To check the storage device properties:

# esxcli storage nmp device list -d naalD

# esxcli storage core

# **Appendix E**

# **VAAI** integration

The vSphere Storage APIs are a set of technologies and interfaces that enable vSphere to leverage storage resources to deliver improved efficiency, control, and ease of use. The vSphere Storage APIs for Array Integration (VAAI) is one of these technologies. The VAAI initiative introduces APIs to improve performance, resource usage, and scalability by leveraging more efficient storage array-based operations.

Primitives are specific functions used with VAAI that that serve as integration points to storage arrays. When supported by the array, primitives in VAAI allow the hypervisor to communicate directly with storage arrays to offload storage functionality traditionally handled by the hypervisor. Storage arrays can handle these functions more intelligently and efficiently because they are purpose built to perform storage tasks and can complete the request much faster than the host could complete it.

The HPE MSA Storage supports the following VAAI primitives, which were first introduced in vSphere 4.1:

- Hardware-Assisted Locking: Also known as Atomic Test & Set (ATS). As illustrated in Figure 36, this primitive protects metadata for VMFS cluster file systems at the block level rather than at the volume level, reducing SCSI reservation contention between vSphere hosts by allowing simultaneous access to different parts of the vSphere datastore.
- Copy Offload: Also known as XCOPY. This primitive copies VMDK, enabling full copies of data to be made within the storage array, reducing data reads/writes required by both the vSphere host and network infrastructure.
- Block Zeroing: This primitive allows the array to handle the process of zeroing disk blocks. Instead of having the host wait for the operation to complete, the array is able to signal that the operation has completed right away, handling the process on its own without involving the vSphere host.

The HPE MSA Storage Array natively supports these three primitives, which means an additional HPE MSA plug-in is no longer required with vSphere 5.0 and higher to receive the benefits of VAAI integration.

- VMware Native Multipathing (NMP) with HPE MSA firmware.
- HPE recommends VMW\_PSP\_RR for path failover policy.
- Refer to <u>VMware Compatibility Guide</u> for more information.

Remember to verify the version of HPE MSA firmware installed on the array; consult the <u>VMware Compatibility Guide</u> for detailed compatibility information regarding path failover, such as round-robin, and VAAI plug-in support for older versions of vSphere (hp\_ vaaip\_p2000).



Figure 36. Comparison of Storage Array using VAAI and not using VAAI

## VAAI benefits and use cases

VAAI helps reduce the storage bandwidth consumed by a vSphere host and improves data center scalability. Storage operations like virtual machine provisioning, Storage vMotion, virtual disks creation, and so on consume less CPU, memory, and network bandwidth when using the VMware VAAI-compliant HPE MSA Storage system.

The following use cases address the three VAAI features.

#### **Use case 1: VM Migration**

Using vCenter Server, a VMware administrator wants to migrate VMs between datastores using Storage vMotion. The vSphere host can take advantage of the VAAI XCOPY (Copy Offload) command to migrate VMs much faster by offloading the data transfer to the array, greatly decreasing the amount of server and network resources consumed. Using the VAAI feature set results in reduced VM deployment time and quicker migration of VMs between clustered hosts.

#### Use case 2: Rapid VM Deployment

An administrator needing to provide 20 VMs for a training class can use vCenter to deploy the VMs using Deploy from Template. With a VAAI-enabled array, the Deploy operation uses both XCOPY and Block Zero primitives to accelerate VMs creation.

#### Use case 3: Increased VM Density

The Hardware-Assisted Locking functionality mitigates the potential for SCSI reservation contention between vSphere clustered hosts, reducing I/O performance impact to those hosts. Because the chance for SCSI reservation contention is greatly reduced, users can increase the number of VMs for per server (also known as VM Density).

#### VMware Storage I/O Control

With vSphere 4.1, VMware introduced a new feature called Storage I/O control (SIOC), which enables you to perform attenuation of the I/O for each virtual disk you choose. The SIOC feature in vSphere 5.x is disabled by default.

Storage I/O Control provides I/O prioritization of virtual machines running on a cluster of vSphere hosts that access a shared storage pool. It extends the familiar constructs of shares and limits, which have existed for CPU and memory, to address storage use through a dynamic allocation of I/O queue slots across a cluster of vSphere hosts. When a certain latency threshold is exceeded for a given block-based storage device, SIOC balances the available queue slots across a collection of vSphere hosts; this aligns the importance of certain workloads with the distribution of available throughput. This balancing can reduce the I/O queue slots given to virtual machines that have a low number of shares, to provide more I/O queue slots to a virtual machine with a higher number of shares.

SIOC reduces I/O activity for certain virtual machines so that other virtual machines receive better I/O throughput and an improved service level. For more information, refer to the technical white paper: <u>vmware.com/files/pdf/techpaper/VMW-Whats-New-vSphere41-Storage.pdf</u>

VMware Storage I/O Control and the HPE MSA Storage system combine to provide a more performance-optimized storage solution. Enabling Storage I/O control is a simple process. More important is an understanding of the virtual machine environment with regard to the I/O demand being placed on the array. Storage I/O control is not dependent on the array; it is more of a VMware vSphere infrastructure solution.

ALUA compliance in vSphere 5.x and the support for round robin load balancing are significant improvements for ESX 4.0 multipathing. These two simple features have eliminated all of the intricate configuration steps administrators carried out with ESX 3.x and older versions. These improvements also help to guarantee a much more balanced system configuration than administrators could achieve through manual preferred path configuration. With round robin I/O path policy, I/O can be queued to multiple controller ports on the G3, HPE MSA Storage, providing an instant performance boost.

VMware introduced a new multipathing framework with ESX 4.0. The components that comprise the framework are:

- Native Multi-Pathing (NMP)
- Storage Array Type Plugin (SATP)
- Path Selection Plugin (PSP)

Now ALUA-complaint, vSphere (ESXi) 5.x does not require the same intricate configuration process as with older vSphere generations. Historically, administrator tasks include:

- Configuring the HPE MSA 2000 volume and selecting the controller access policy
- Powering on or rebooting the ESX 5.x server or performing a rescan

The new HPE MSA 2050/2052 storage systems simplify the process. At boot up or after a rescan, vSphere 5.x detects the optimal access paths automatically. As long as MRU and/or round robin is the employed I/O path policy, vSphere 5.x will give these paths to the volume or LUN with the higher preference for I/O queuing.

## **Multipath**

With server virtualization environments using vSphere 5.x, HPE recommends using the Round Robin (VMW\_PSP\_RR) failover policy with all HPE MSA Storage arrays. For optimal default system performance with HPE MSA Storage, configure the round robin load balancing selection to IOPS with a value of 1 for every LUN.

esxcli nmp round robin setconfig --type "iops" --iops 1 --device naa.xxxxxxxx

For environments with only HPE MSA Storage LUNs connected to vSphere 5.x hosts, the following simple script can be used to iterate through all LUNs and automatically set their I/O path access policy to round robin.

for i in 'ls /vmfs/devices/disks/ | grep naa.600' ; do esxcli nmp roundrobin setconfig --type "iops" --iops=1--device \$i; done

For environments that have other array models in addition to HPE MSA arrays attached to vSphere 5.x hosts using the VMW\_PSP\_RR, change "grep naa.600" so that it matches the pattern to devices on the desired arrays only.

Remember to verify the version of HPE MSA firmware installed on the array; consult the <u>VMware Compatibility Guide</u> for detailed compatibility information regarding path failover, such as round-robin, and VAAI plug-in support for older versions of vSphere.

#### Page 51

# **Appendix F**

## Changing the LUN RESPONSE with SMU v2

For backward compatibility purposes, the version 2 of the web based SMU is still available and can be used to change the LUN RESPONSE setting; however, it is not recommended. For administrators still using the v2 version of the SMU, the following steps identify how to set the HPE MSA Storage LUN RESPONSE setting.

- 1. Shut down any host accessing the HPE MSA.
- 2. Log into either controller A or B using the SMU using the v2 http path.

Ie. https://10.120.18.221/v2/index.html

- 3. In the View panel, right-click the system and select Configuration > Advanced Settings > Cache.
- 4. Change the LUN RESPONSE from **NOT READY** to **ILLEGAL REQUEST**.
- 5. Click Apply.
- 6. Restart hosts.

# **Appendix G**

# Terminology

**Disk Group:** A Disk Group is a collection of disks in a given redundancy mode (RAID 1, 5, 6, or 10 for Virtual Disk Groups and NRAID and RAID 0, 1, 3, 5, 6, 10, or 50 for Linear Disk Groups). A Disk Group is equivalent to a Disk group in Linear Storage and utilizes the same proven fault tolerant technology used by Linear Storage. Disk Group RAID level and size can be created based on performance and/or capacity requirements. With GL200 and greater firmware multiple Virtual Disk Groups can be allocated into a Storage Pool for use with the Virtual Storage features; while Linear Disk Groups are also in Storage Pools, there is a one-to-one correlation between Linear Disk Groups and their associated Storage Pools.

**Initiator Port:** A port is a connection from a device into the SAN. Each node in the SAN—host, storage device, and fabric component (router or switch)—has one or more ports that connect it to the SAN. Port identification can be by WWN, WWPN, or iQN.

**iQN:** iSCSI Qualified Name is a globally unique identifier for an initiator or a target node (not ports). It is UTF-8 encoding with human-readable format of up to 233 bytes. This address is not used for routing. The extended version is called the Extended Unique Identifier (EUI). In-depth information on SAN ports can be found at the website of the Storage Networking Industry Association, <u>snia.org</u>.

**Linear Storage:** Linear Storage is the traditional storage that has been used for the four HPE MSA generations. With Linear Storage, the user specifies which drives make up a RAID Group and all storage is fully allocated.

**Logical Unit Number (LUN):** The HPE MSA 1040/2040/2042/2050/2052 arrays support 512 volumes and up to 512 snapshots in a system. All of these volumes can be mapped to LUNs. Maximum LUN sizes are up to 128 TB and the LUNs sizes are dependent on the storage architecture: Linear vs. Virtualized. Thin Provisioning allows the user to create the LUNs independent of the physical storage.

**Page:** An individual block of data residing on a physical disk. For Virtual Storage, the page size is 4 MB. A page is the smallest unit of data that can be allocated, de-allocated, or moved between virtual disk groups in a tier or between tiers.

**Read Cache:** Read Cache is an extension of the controller cache. Read Cache allows a lower cost way to get performance improvements from SSD drives.

**Sub-LUN Tiering:** Sub-LUN Tiering is a technology that allows for the automatic movement of data between storage tiers based on access trends. In the HPE MSA 1040/2040/2042/2050/2052, Sub-LUN Tiering places data in a LUN that is accessed frequently in higher performing media while data that is infrequently accessed is placed in slower media.

**Storage Pools:** The GL200 firmware and greater introduces Storage Pools which are comprised of one or more Virtual Disk Groups or one Linear Disk Group. For Virtual Storage, LUNs are no longer restricted to a single disk group as with Linear Storage. A volume's data on a given LUN can now span all disk drives in a pool. When capacity is added to a system, users will benefit from the performance of all spindles in that pool.

When leveraging Virtual Storage Pools, the HPE MSA 1040/2040/2042/2050/2052 supports large, flexible volumes with sizes up to 128 TB and facilitates seamless capacity expansion. As volumes are expanded data automatically reflows to balance capacity utilization on all drives.

**Thin Provisioning:** Thin Provisioning allows storage allocation of physical storage resources only when they are consumed by an application. Thin Provisioning also allows over-provisioning of physical storage pool resources allowing ease of growth for volumes without predicting storage capacity upfront.

Thick Provisioning: All storage is fully allocated with Thick Provisioning. Linear Storage always uses Thick Provisioning.

**Tiers:** Disk tiers are comprised of aggregating 1 or more Disk Groups of similar physical disks. The HPE MSA 1040/2040/2042/2050/2052 support 3 distinct tiers:

- 1. A Performance tier with SSDs
- 2. A Standard SAS tier with Enterprise SAS HDDs
- 3. An Archive tier utilizing Midline SAS HDDs

Prior to GL200 firmware, the HPE MSA 1040/2040 operated through manual tiering, where LUN level tiers are manually created and managed by using dedicated Disk groups and volumes. LUN level tiering requires careful planning such that applications requiring the highest performance be placed on Disk groups utilizing high performance SSDs. Applications with lower performance requirements can be placed on Disk groups comprised of Enterprise SAS or Midline SAS HDDs. Beginning with GL200 and greater firmware, the HPE MSA 1040/2040/ 2042/2050/2052 supports Sub-LUN Tiering and automated data movement between tiers.

The HPE MSA 1040/2040/2042/2050/2052 automated tiering engine moves data between available tiers based on the access characteristics of that data. Frequently accessed data contained in pages will migrate to the highest available tier delivering maximum I/O's to the application. Similarly, "cold" or infrequently accessed data is moved to lower performance tiers. Data is migrated between tiers automatically such that I/O's are optimized in real time.

The Archive and Standard Tiers are provided at no charge on the HPE MSA 2040 platform beginning with GL200 and greater firmware. The HPE MSA 1040 requires a license when using the Archive and Standard Tiers. A Performance Tier utilizing a fault tolerant SSD Disk Group is a paid feature that requires a license for both the HPE MSA 1040 and HPE MSA 2040. Without the Performance Tier license installed, SSDs can still be used as Read Cache with the Sub-LUN Tiering feature. Sub-LUN Tiering from SAS MDL (Archive Tier) to Enterprise SAS (Standard Tier) drives is provided at no charge for the HPE MSA 2040.

#### Note

The HPE MSA 1040 requires a license to enable Sub-LUN Tiering and other Virtual Storage features such as Thin Provisioning.

Virtual Disk Group: The vDisk nomenclature is being replaced in version 3 of the SMU with Disk Group. For Linear Storage in the Storage Management Utility (SMU) Version 2 you will still see references to vDisks for Virtual Storage. In the Version 3 SMU, Disk Groups are now part of Storage Pools which allow for greater flexibility of the physical drives. Disk groups and vDisks are essentially the same and have the similar administration functions. On differences is Disk Groups for Linear disks have additional RAID types; NRAID, RAID 0, but are only available in the CLI.

Virtual Storage: Virtual Storage is an extension of Linear Storage where data is virtualized not only across a single disk group, as in the linear implementation, but also across multiple disk groups with different performance capabilities and use cases.

**Virtual Volume:** Virtual Volumes are equivalent to traditional LUNs but are not limited to the imposed barriers of physical disk grouping. Virtual Volumes are dynamic storage volumes visible to hosts. These abstract storage volumes allow flexibility of the Virtual Storage pool allowing for efficient use of the physical disks.

**WWN:** The World Wide Node Name is a globally unique identifier for a Fibre Channel HBA. Each FC HBA can have multiple ports, each with its own unique WWPN.

**WWPN:** This World Wide Port Name is a globally unique identifier for a port on an FC HBA. The FC switches discover the WWPN of a device or host and assign a port address to the device.

# For more information

#### **HPE resources**

HPE Storage arrays: <u>hpe.com/storage</u>

HPE MSA home page: <u>hpe.com/storage/msa</u>

HPE MSA 2042 QuickSpecs: hpe.com/h20195/v2/GetDocument.aspx?docname=c05183822

HPE MSA 2052 QuickSpecs: hpe.com/h20195/V2/Getdocument.aspx?docname=a00008277enw

HPE Storage Networking: hpe.com/storage/san

HPE Servers: <u>hpe.com/servers</u>

For complete software requirements and compatibility lists, refer to the HPE SPOCK website: <u>hpe.com/storage/spock</u>

#### **VMware resources**

VMware vSphere Storage/SAN guide

VMware Compatibility Guide—Storage/SAN

#### VMware Storage Solutions from HPE

HPE Virtualization with VMware: hpe.com/storage/vmware

HPE OneView for VMware vCenter: <u>h20392.www2.hpe.com/portal/swdepot/displayProductInfo.do%3FproductNumber%3DHPVPR</u>

Learn more at <u>hpe.com/storage</u>





Hewlett Packard

Enterprise

Sign up for updates

© Copyright 2013, 2017 Hewlett Packard Enterprise Development LP. The information contained herein is subject to change without notice. The only warranties for Hewlett Packard Enterprise products and services are set forth in the express warranty statements accompanying such products and services. Nothing herein should be construed as constituting an additional warranty. Hewlett Packard Enterprise shall not be liable for technical or editorial errors or omissions contained herein.

VMware, VMware vSphere, VMware vSphere 5.1, VMware vSphere VMFS, VMware ESX, VMware vCenter, VMware vCenter Server, VMware vSphere Storage vMotion, and VMware ESXi are registered trademarks or trademarks of VMware, Inc. in the United States and/or other jurisdictions. Windows is either a registered trademark or trademark of Microsoft Corporation in the United States and/or other countries. Linux is the registered trademark of Linus Torvalds in the U.S. and other countries. All other third-party trademark(s) is/are property of their respective owner(s).

4AA4-7060ENW, August 2017, Rev. 2